

Kacper Kondrakiewicz

Characterization of central amygdala circuits

activated by social transfer of fear

PhD thesis completed in the

Laboratory of Emotions Neurobiology

of the Nencki Institute of Experimental Biology

of Polish Academy of Sciences

SUPERVISOR:

Dr hab. Ewelina Knapska,

Prof. of the Nencki Institute

Warsaw, 2021

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor, Ewelina Knapska, for her support Karolina Andraka and Karolina Ziegart-Sadowska for fruitful collaboration and all other colleagues from the Laboratory of Emotions Neurobiology for helping me with the experimental work.

Table of contents

Abstract
Abstract in Polish7
List of abbreviations9
1. Introduction11
1.1. What is emotional contagion and motor mimicry?11
1.2. The mechanisms of emotional contagion and mimicry12
1.2.1. Theoretical context
1.2.2. Neuronal correlates
1.2.3. Behavioral characteristics15
1.2.4. Functions
1.3. Rodent defensive responses and their social regulation17
1.3.1. Types of defensive responses17
1.3.2. Neural circuits controlling defensive responses
1.3.3. Fear contagion in rodents – behavioral paradigms
1.3.4. Fear contagion in rodents – neuronal correlates
1.4. Methods used to study fear contagion25
1.4.1. c-Fos as a marker of neuronal activation
1.4.2. Optogenetics
1.4.3. Chemogenetics
2. Research aims
3. Methods
3.1. Animals
3.2. Behavioral testing
3.2.1. Habituation
3.2.2. Fear contagion paradigm
3.2.3. Exploration test

3.2.4. Social interaction test
3.2.5. Fear recall test
3.3. Stereotactic surgeries
3.4. Viral vectors and tracers
3.5. Tissue preparation
3.6. Immunohistochemistry
3.6.1. c-Fos
3.6.2. c-Fos & CRF
3.6.3. c-Fos & PKC δ39
3.7. Optogenetics
3.8. Chemogenetics
3.9. Image collection and analysis
3.10. Behavioral data analysis45
3.10.1. Manual scoring
3.10.2. Automatic analysis
3.10.3. Ultrasonic vocalizations
3.11. Statistical analysis
3.11.1. Between- and within-group comparisons
3.11.2. Synchronization analysis
3.12. Experimental timeline & sample sizes
4. Results
4.1. Behaviors observed in fear contagion paradigm
4.2. Ultrasonic vocalizations
4.3. Behavioral synchrony
4.5. Activation of CeA neuronal populations
4.6. Optogenetic manipulations
4.6.1. Exploration test – activation 61

4.6.2. Exploration test - inhibition	62
4.6.3. Social interaction	62
4.6.4. Fear recall	63
4.7. Functional tracing	64
4.8. Chemogenetic manipulation	66
5. Discussion	67
5.1. Behavior of observer rats	67
5.1.1. Evidence for fear contagion	67
5.1.2. Behavioral mimicry assessment	68
5.1.3. Learning	69
5.2. Characterization of neurons activated by fear contagion	
5.2.1. Molecular markers	
5.2.2. Behavioral function	
5.2.3. Input connectivity	
5.3. Conclusions	
References	80

Abstract

Emotional contagion is a process of sharing affective reactions as a result of observation. Typically it is studied in dyads, in which one of the subjects, called 'demonstrator', reacts to emotionally relevant stimuli – for example with expression of fear if the stimuli signal threat. The second subject (called 'observer'), although does not receive similar stimulation, through observation mimics reactions of the demonstrator on behavioral and physiological levels. Currently the most popular explanations of this phenomenon are formulated in the 'shared circuits' framework. The common assumption of this group of explanations is that observing emotional reactions activates similar brain structures to the ones activated in demonstrators. On the behavioral level this results in mimicry, that is, automatic copying of demonstrators' behavior. In this thesis an animal model of emotional contagion was used to verify the claims formulated by the 'shared circuits' framework.

In the model of emotional contagion, the observer rats displayed freezing reaction, similarly as the demonstrators subjected to aversive somatosensory stimulation. Time course analysis did not detect synchronization between freezing of demonstrators and observers. In other words, no evidence for behavioral mimicry were found. On the neuronal level, the central amygdala circuits activated by the fear contagion were characterized on the level of molecular markers, anatomical connections and behavioral function. The collected data was used to verify the hypothesis that social transfer of fear activates similar neural circuits as the ones which control freezing in single animals subjected to aversive stimulation. Double immunostainings did not detect in observers high co-localization of c-Fos protein with protein kinase $C\delta$ nor with corticotropine releasing factor. Optogentic reactivation of the central amygdala cells which were previously activated by the social transfer of fear provoked passive defensive responses (including freezing), but did not influence social behaviors. Active projections mapping demonstrated that the central amygdala cells activated during social transfer of fear most probably receive input from basolateral amygdala. Furthermore, chemogenetic inhibition of this projection increased active behaviors executed by rats during novel environment exploration. To sum up, the results indicate that social transfer of fear activates similar, but not exactly the same circuitry as first-hand aversive experience.

Abstract in Polish

Społeczny transfer emocji (ang. *emotional contagion*) to proces polegający na współdzieleniu reakcji emocjonalnych w wyniku obserwacji. Typowo bada się go w parach, gdzie jeden z osobników, nazywany "demonstratorem", reaguje na nacechowane emocjonalnie bodźce - na przykład ekspresją strachu, jeśli bodźce sygnalizują zagrożenie. Drugi osobnik (czyli "obserwator") chociaż sam nie otrzymuje podobnej stymulacji, zaczyna w wyniku obserwacji naśladować reakcje demonstratora na poziomie behawioralnym i fizjologicznym. Obecnie najbardziej popularne wyjaśnienia tego zjawiska są formułowane w nurcie "wspólnych obwodów" (ang. *shared circuits*). Wyjaśnienia te zakładają, że obserwacja emocjonalnych reakcji wywołuje aktywację struktur mózgu podobnych do tych, które są aktywne u demonstratorów. Na poziomie behawioralnym prowadzi to do mimikry, to znaczy automatycznego kopiowania zachowań demonstratora. W niniejszej rozprawie posłużono się zwierzęcym modelem społecznego transferu emocji w celu weryfikacji hipotez stawianych w nurcie wspólnych obwodów.

Model społecznego transferu strachu pozwolił zaobserwować u szczurówobserwatorów reakcję zamierania, podobną do tej wykonywanej przez demonstratorów otrzymujących awersyjne bodźce czuciowe. Analiza przebiegu zachowań w czasie nie potwierdziła synchronizacji pomiędzy zamieraniem demonstratorów i obserwatorów - innymi słowy, nie znaleziono dowodów na występowanie mimikry behawioralnej. Na poziomie neuronalnym zbadano obwody neuronalne w jądrze środkowym ciała migdałowatego aktywowane przez społeczny transfer strachu. Scharakteryzowano je pod względem markerów molekularnych, połaczeń anatomicznych oraz funkcji w celu weryfikacji hipotezy, że społeczny transfer strachu aktywuje podobne obwody neuronalne do tych, które kontrolują reakcję zamierania u zwierząt poddanych bezpośrednio awersyjnej stymulacji. Podwójne barwienia immunohistochemiczne nie potwierdziły u obserwatorów wysokiego współwystępowania białek c-Fos z kinazą białkową C δ ani z czynnikiem uwalniającym kortykoliberynę. Reaktywacja metodami optogenetycznymi tych komórek z jądra środkowego, które były aktywowane przez społeczny transfer strachu pozwoliła zaobserwować u szczurów pojawienie się pasywnych zachowań obronnych (w tym zamierania) i nie miała wpływu na zachowania społeczne. Mapowanie aktywnych połączeń wykazało, że podczas transferu strachu neurony jądra środkowego są najprawdopodobniej pobudzane przez projekcję z jądra podstawno-bocznego ciała migdałowatego. Dodatkowo, zahamowanie tej projekcji metodami chemogenetycznymi doprowadziło do podwyższenia liczby aktywnych reakcji wykonywanych przez szczury podczas eksploracji nowego środowiska. Podsumowując, uzyskane wyniki wskazują, że społeczny transfer strachu prowadzi do aktywacji podobnych, ale nie identycznych obwodów neuronalnych w jądrze środkowym, co bezpośrednia ekspozycja na bodźce awersyjne.

List of abbreviations

- **ACC** anterior cingulate cortex
- AI anterior insular cortex
- **AP** anteroposterior
- BLA basolateral amygdala
- CA1 CA1 field of hippocampus
- ChR2 channelorhodopsin-2
- CNO clozapine-N-oxide
- **CRF** corticotropine-releasing factor
- CS conditioned stimulus
- CTB cholera toxin subunit B
- d days
- DREADDs designer receptors exclusively activated by designer drugs
- **DV** dorsoventral
- **GPCRs G-protein coupled receptors**
- hM3 muscarinic acetylcholine receptor 3
- IL infralimbic cortex
- LC locus coeruleus
- **ML** mediolateral
- NGS normal goat serum
- NpHR halorhodopsin
- PAG periaqueductal gray
- **PFA paraformaldehyde**

 $PKC\delta$ - protein kinase C δ

PL - prelimbic cortex

PVT - paraventricular nucleus of the thalamus

SOM – somatostatin

US – unconditioned stimulus

USVs - ultrasonic vocalizations

wks - weeks

1. Introduction

1.1. What is emotional contagion and motor mimicry?

Obtaining fast and accurate information about the environment is critical for animals survival. This is perhaps best illustrated by the example of prey species, which integrate cues from all available modalities in order to detect predators and execute appropriate defensive reactions (Pereira & Moita, 2016). When not enough cues are perceived, animals typically display exploratory behaviors to sample more information (Blanchard & Meyza, 2019; Thompson et al., 2018). Additionally, many species can learn about the environment by observing behavior of conspecifics (Olsson et al., 2020). For example, witnessing a group member that executes a sudden escape might signal the presence of predator, even if no direct cues indicating the threat are detected.

The ability to detect threats based on social cues is now well-documented in multiple species. For example, zebrafish can detect chemicals that are released when the skin of their conspecifics is damaged (Mathuru et al., 2012). Exposure to this chemical, chondroitin, increases speed of swimming and promotes escape behaviors. Birds exposed to predators often emit calls which are used as warning signals by their kin (Griesser, 2009). Monkeys born in captivity can learn to avoid snakes through observation of conspecifics which are already afraid of those animals (Mineka et al., 1984). These three examples illustrate that social information triggers defensive responses in multiple species and through various modalities (Pereira & Moita, 2016).

In the neuroscience literature such socially-triggered defensive responses are usually described in the context of a more general phenomenon, called 'emotional contagion'. The term can be loosely defined as 'sharing of the emotional states between individuals' (Meyza et al., 2017). More descriptively, it is a process of triggering affective state not by some first-hand experience (receiving rewards or punishments), but rather by observing similar state in conspecifics. For example, exposure to stressed partners can in turn evoke stress in the observers, both in humans (Dimitroff et al., 2017) and rodents (Carnevali et al., 2020). Another related concept is 'motor mimicry' – which describes sharing similar behavior, but outside emotional domain (Chartrand & Lakin, 2013). A classic example of motor mimicry

is contagious yawning (Massen & Gallup, 2017). Although mechanisms of emotional contagion and motor mimicry might be very different (Massen & Gallup, 2017), they are often treated as closely related phenomena – perhaps due to the fact that in many real-life situations they can be hard to separate (De Waal & Preston, 2017). The next sections will briefly describe how contemporary theories explain both processes on the neuronal, behavioral and functional level.

1.2. The mechanisms of emotional contagion and mimicry

1.2.1. Theoretical context

Before describing in details how emotional contagion is explained causally, it might be useful to consider how this phenomenon is situated among other concepts related to social cognition. According to a very influential 'Russian-doll model', developed by Preston and de Waal (2002; 2017), interactions with conspecifics form a continuum, in which simple responses (e.g. mimicry) serve as foundation for much more complex processes (e.g. empathy). More specifically, the theory distinguishes three levels of empathy-related behaviors:

- I. Motor mimicry and emotional contagion, which are largely automatic, evolutionary the oldest and present in many (or most) animal species
- II. Emphatic concern and consolation, which describe actions taken to ameliorate the distress of conspecifics, present in highly social species like canines or voles
- III. Perspective taking and targeted helping, also known as 'cognitive empathy', which require some form of theory of mind and are present only in animals with high degree of encephalization, such as dolphins, apes and humans.

The key assumption of the 'Russian-doll' model is that the lowest level (I) forms the foundation for the higher levels, both in the onto- and phylogenetic sense. In other words, although the most sophisticated empathy-related behaviors are present only in a small subset of species (predominantly during adulthood), they could not be developed without some core skills possessed by most mammals (often from birth). In this thesis I will focus only on these most rudimentary forms of behavior: emotional contagion and motor mimicry. The next section will describe what is their neuronal basis.

1.2.2. Neuronal correlates

To understand how contemporary neuroscience explains motor mimicry and emotional contagion, it is essential to describe the discovery of 'mirror neurons'. Originally found in ventral premotor cortex of macaque brain, these neurons respond both to execution of motor acts and observing similar actions executed by other individuals (di Pellegrino et al., 1992). Mirror neurons display different sensitivity to physical characteristics of the action. For example, grasping a peanut could be executed either with two fingers or whole palm, and some mirror neurons would respond only to one of these movements (Rizzolatti & Craighero, 2004). However, most of them are activated by various motor acts which share the same goal (Rizzolatti et al., 2009). Furthermore, activity of mirror neurons is typically not sensitive to such factors as whether the action is rewarded or not, what species executes it (human or monkey in monkey studies) or how far away from observer it takes place (Rizzolatti & Craighero, 2004). Neuroimaging studies showed that some areas of human premotor and parietal cortex display very similar properties, being activated by both executed and observed actions (Fabbri-Destro & Rizzolatti, 2008). Finally, single-unit recordings from neurological patients provided direct evidence that mirror neurons exist in humans, also in areas not traditionally related to motor system, like hippocampus and amygdala (Mukamel et al., 2010).

The unique response properties of mirror neurons lead to hypothesizing that they play causal role in motor mimicry (for review, see Iacoboni, 2009). There is some evidence confirming this view, coming mainly from studies using transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) in humans. This non-invasive technique allows to transiently block or stimulate parts of the cortex which typically show mirror responses (Walsh & Cowey, 2000). The studies demonstrated that blocking parts of 'mirror neurons system' can disrupt automatic imitation, while not interfering with self-initiated movements (Catmur et al., 2009; Heiser et al., 2003). Stimulating similar brain regions, on the other hand, improves imitation (Hogeveen et al., 2015; Restle et al., 2012). It is worth noting that the exact role of mirror neurons in social behaviors is a very controversial topic. According to some interpretations, mirror neurons play crucial role in understanding actions of others and social learning (Iacoboni, 2009; Rizzolatti & Craighero, 2004). More critical authors point out that it is not possible to infer the function of mirror neurons from their response properties, as the observed activation patterns could be explained by simple visuo-motor plasticity also outside the context of social interactions (Heyes, 2010; Hickok, 2009; Keysers & Perrett, 2004). However, the controversies seem to concern mainly high level social cognition, corresponding to the levels II and III in the Russian-doll model. When basic motor mimicry is considered, there seems to be much more universal agreement that mirror neurons play at least some role in this process (Heyes & Catmur, 2020; Thompson et al., 2019).

The research on mirror neurons lead some scholars to ask if similar mechanisms could account also for emotional contagion (Keysers & Gazzola, 2009). According to this hypothesis, the same neurons are activated during first-hand experience and observation of affective states (Bastiaansen et al., 2009). The results of human neuroimaging studies, although they cannot provide cellular resolution, are in general consistent with the hypothesis for such states as pain (Keysers et al., 2010) and disgust (Jabbi et al., 2008; Wicker et al., 2003). A recent rodent study provided also direct evidence that the same neurons in anterior cingulate cortex are active during experience and observation of pain, proving the existence of 'emotional mirror neurons' (Carrillo et al., 2019).

Collectively, all these findings had major influence on social neuroscience and inspired or enriched various theoretical approaches: simulation theory (Gallese & Goldman, 1998), perception-action model (Preston & de Waal, 2002), shared circuits model (Hurley, 2008), neurocognitive model of emotional contagion (Prochazkova & Kret, 2017) and others. Although there are some important differences between these frameworks, all of them claim that activation of similar brain circuitry during first-hand and vicarious (i.e. observed) experience can serve as a mechanism for emotional contagion, motor mimicry or both. Due to this reason, in the following sections they will be collectively referred to as 'shared circuits approaches'.

Importantly, the shared circuit approaches claim that the vicarious and firsthand experience activate similar, but not necessarily the same brain areas. In fact, there is now compelling evidence that some brain regions might be activated preferentially by observing states of others (Adolphs, 2009). However, the shared circuits approaches generally tend to stress the similarities between vicarious and first-hand brain activity. They also point out that the vicarious activity can be triggered very quickly, in apparently automatic manner (Iacoboni, 2009; Preston & de Waal, 2002). This simple mechanism is believed to promote execution of similar behaviors to the ones which are observed – which will be the topic of next chapter.

1.2.3. Behavioral characteristics

Most data on behavioral mimicry comes from human studies. People have welldocumented tendency to copy the reactions observed in partners, for example yawning (Helt et al., 2010), changing body posture (Tia et al., 2011) or face touching (Chartrand & Bargh, 1999). Behaviors indicating emotional state are also contagious, which was demonstrated for facial expressions of all basic emotions (Hess & Blairy, 2001; Lundqvist, 1995; Mui et al., 2018), cry (Simner, 1971) and laughter (Provine, 1992). The matching of responses usually occurs with a short delay – for example, up to five seconds – which is a prerequisite for classifying it as 'mimicry' (Chartrand & Lakin, 2013). Importantly, experimental data suggest that this kind of basic behavioral matching is often triggered without conscious awareness and can occur independently from the goals of the observer (Chartrand & Lakin, 2013; Lakin & Chartrand, 2003).

Some evidence indicates that behavioral mimicry occurs also in other animal species, including non-primates. Perhaps the best documented case is vicarious freezing in rats and mice, which will be described more thoroughly in the next sections (for review, see Meyza et al., 2017). It is also known that mice subjected to nociceptive stimulation display more pain-related behaviors when they are tested with a partner also experiencing pain then when tested alone (Langford et al., 2006; Martin et al., 2015). Other examples include mimicking: posture and facial expressions by different monkey species (Anderson & Kinnally, 2020; Davila Ross et al., 2008; Mancini et al., 2013) vocalizations by dolphins (Reiss & McCowan,

1993) or yawning by dogs (Romero et al., 2013) and chimpanzees (Campbell & de Waal, 2011).

To sum up, motor mimicry can occur both within and outside the context of emotional contagion. Found among many species, it is often described as an automatic, evolutionary old mechanism (De Waal & Preston, 2017). Of course, the fact that mimicry can be found both among humans and animals does not necessarily mean that in both cases it serves the same function. This topic will be more thoroughly discussed in the next section.

1.2.4. Functions

Although motor mimicry and emotional contagion are believed to be simple, evolutionary conserved processes, many theoretical approaches predict that their main function is supporting much more complex social cognition (Chartrand & Lakin, 2013; De Waal & Preston, 2017; Iacoboni, 2009). Firstly, mutual mimicry between infants and their caregivers is hypothesized to play important role in development of communication skills (Meltzoff & Moore, 1994). Secondly, direct matching of emotions and behaviors could potentially serve a mechanism through which humans are able understand intentions of others (Iacoboni, 2009). Thirdly, experimental data strongly suggests a bidirectional relationship between mimicry and affiliation (Preston & de Waal, 2002). People are generally more likely to copy behavior of individuals who belong to the same group or trigger positive emotions, while mimicry can improve forming affiliation between strangers (Lakin et al., 2003). Finally, mimicry is one of possible ways to achieve synchrony, which might in turn improve the efficiency of communication between individuals (Chartrand & Lakin, 2013).

Although all of the mechanisms presented above might play important role in human social interactions, they do not explain what is the proximate function of sharing behaviors described in the introduction – that is, mimicking defensive responses of conspecifics. Intuitively such reactions increase the chance of avoiding predator, but that might be hard to prove experimentally. Computational work suggests that in noisy environments – that is, under conditions when it is sometimes

not evident if the defensive response should be executed or not – a tendency to mimic behavior of a partner can improve accuracy of threat detection (Han et al., 2019). As expected, this advantage is particularly strong if the animal can mimic a partner which has access to more reliable (less noisy) information than itself. Interestingly, this scenario does not generate any significant costs for the better informed partner, as long as the level of coupling between the animals is not very high (Han et al., 2019). Recent work suggests that similar conclusions may apply also to appetitive context – rats in groups find food quicker than when tested alone, and this effect is probably achieved through a simple tendency to follow each other (Nagy et al., 2020).

1.3. Rodent defensive responses and their social regulation

The previous sections provided a general introduction into the research on emotional contagion and motor mimicry, with the special focus on shared circuit approaches. Majority of data presented so far was collected on humans or other primates. This type of research – although very fruitful – in general does not allow to study specific neural circuits, that is, populations of individual neurons selected based on their molecular markers or projection targets. Such detailed experiments are performed in mammals mainly with the use of rodent (mice or rats) models. The following sections will summarize data on emotional contagion collected from these species, focusing on fear contagion. First, basic types of defensive responses executed by single rodents will be introduced. Next, it will be presented what neural circuits control these behaviors, with the special focus on central amygdala (CeA). The final section will summarize most important findings on fear contagion in rodents.

1.3.1. Types of defensive responses

When rodents detect danger, they execute various types of defensive responses, which can be selected based on the context. If the potential threat is very distant – for example, a movement was noticed far away – rodents often perform additional risk-assessment behaviors to estimate the level of danger (Blanchard et al., 2011).

Typical examples are approach with stretched posture (Dielenberg & McGregor, 2001) or rearing, i.e. standing on the hind paws, which allows to scan bigger area (Lever et al., 2006). If this additional information sampling confirms that a predator might be nearby, rodents typically retreat to a safer environment (Blanchard & Blanchard, 1989). In some cases the perceived cues indicate an imminent threat for example, a looming shadow might signal that a bird of prey will soon reach its target on the ground (Yilmaz & Meister, 2013). In this situations the retreat of the animal often takes form of a rapid escape (Evans et al., 2018). Although for human observer such behaviors might look like uncoordinated panic reactions, rodents have the ability to continuously track their home base and usually flee in the direction which offers maximum safety (Coimbra et al., 2017; Vale et al., 2020). Finally, if there is low probability that the escape will be successful – for example, when the animal is trapped in some confined space - typically a freezing reaction is executed (Fanselow & Lester, 1988). It is characterized by sudden cessation of any movement and – opposite to flight - decrease of the heart rate (Roelofs, 2017). Such response might enhance the probability of not being noticed by the predator; it is displayed by various species of animals, including rats (Blanchard & Blanchard, 1971), mice (Valentinuzzi et al., 1998), fruit flies (Zacarias et al., 2018) and humans (Hagenaars et al., 2014). When freezing does not help and the predator is still approaching, sometimes rodents 'desperately' attack the animals which are much bigger and stronger than them, including human experimenters (Guimarães-Costa et al., 2007).

The examples presented above illustrate how diverse is the repertoire of defensive behaviors presented by rodents in nature. Laboratory studies typically use paradigms that promote one type of these responses, which makes behavior easier to quantify. The most popular approach is to provide mild foot-shocks to a rodent closed in a small chamber, which very reliably evokes freezing (Fanselow & Lester, 1988). Importantly, such procedure leads to robust learning – the animal placed again in the same chamber will typically recognize the environment as threatening and display freezing even in the absence of any foot-shocks (Maren, 2001). This procedure, called 'classical fear conditioning', or more specifically 'contextual conditioning' is routinely used to study memory (where high level of freezing indicates efficient learning). If the foot-shocks are proceeded by sounds, typically

the animals will freeze after presentation of the auditory cue even in a different testing context (Maren, 2001). Such variant of the paradigm is called 'auditory cue conditioning'.

Alternatively, the animals can be tested in an environment where escape route (i.e., another chamber) is available. This kind of environment promotes active reactions to the foot-shocks (running to the other chamber) and is used by different types of 'active avoidance' tests (Diehl et al., 2019). Finally, some environments can be used to detect both active (rearing, jumping, escaping) and passive (freezing) defensive responses from the same animals during a single session (Fadok et al., 2017). All these behavioral paradigms allow to study under laboratory conditions what brain circuitry controls defensive reactions – which will be topic of the next section.

1.3.2. Neural circuits controlling defensive responses

Detecting threats and responding to them depends on a broad network of rodent brain structures (Pereira & Moita, 2016; Vetere et al., 2017). Visual and auditory cues which signal danger evoke rapid activation of superior and inferior colliculus (respectively), thalamus and cortical sensory areas (Branco & Redgrave, 2020; Herry & Johansen, 2014; Xiong et al., 2015). Olfactory cues about threats are processed by both main and accessory olfactory bulb and transmitted to piriform cortex (Takahashi, 2014). Sensory signals from all modalities converge (through different subnuclei) to amygdala, which is considered to be one of the major hubs orchestrating selection of appropriate defensive responses (Herry & Johansen, 2014; Knapska et al., 2007). Amygdala (and other, parallel inputs) in turn activate a wide set of subcortical structures, which either directly trigger defensive responses through their motor outputs (e.g., periaqueductal gray, PAG) or increase arousal through neuromodulatory and autonomic mechanisms (e.g., locus coeruleus, LC; see Herry & Johansen, 2014 and Fadok et al., 2018, respectively). At the same time high-order, associative structures (e.g., medial prefrontal cortex or hippocampus) mediate defensive reactions by adjusting them to the context (that is, state of the animal or previous learning; Maren, 2005). Describing the interactions between all these structures is beyond the scope of this thesis. Instead,

the next paragraphs will focus on one region and briefly summarize how central amygdala circuits (CeA) mediate the selection of appropriate defensive response.

CeA is a forebrain subcortical structure, composed predominantly of inhibitory GABA-ergic cells (Ehrlich et al., 2009). It is typically divided into centrolateral (CeL) and centromedial (CeM) parts, which harbor most of the input and output projections, respectively (Haubensak et al., 2010). The third, capsular part (CeC) is usually studied jointly with the CeL. In comparison to other amygdala nuclei, CeA receives less projections from classic sensory areas (Knapska et al., 2007). Instead, it gets strong projections from associative cortical regions (Knapska et al., 2007) and basolateral amygdala (BLA), which is a well-described hub for plastic changes during fear conditioning (Sah et al., 2020). It is also reciprocally connected with multiple brainstem, basal forebrain and hypothalamic areas, effectively targeting all major neuromodulatory systems (Knapska et al., 2007). Due to its unique connectivity, CeA was for long described as a 'relay station' between the BLA and the brainstem, receiving highly-processed information about salient events and triggering emotional reactions (LeDoux, 2000). However, literature published during the last decade clearly indicates that instead of passively transmitting activation, CeA plays critical role in selecting the behavioral output (Fadok et al., 2018).

The seminal experiments studying this process focused on two types of CeA neurons – either expressing protein kinase C δ (PKC δ +) or not (PKC δ -). They mutually inhibit each other through recurrent, monosynaptic connections (Haubensak et al., 2010). In the context of fear conditioning, the PKC δ - population promotes freezing, while PKC δ + promotes movement (Ciocchi et al., 2010). The effects cannot be explained by simple regulation of anxiety, because during novel environment exploration these cells play opposite roles: PKC δ - increase, while PKC δ + decrease locomotion (Botta et al., 2015). At least some of the PKC δ - neurons express somatostatin (SOM+; Hunt et al., 2017). Consistently with the fear conditioning data, the SOM+ cells induce freezing, most probably through their long range inhibitory projections to PAG and paraventricular nucleus of the thalamus (PVT; Li et al., 2013; Penzo et al., 2014; Yu et al., 2016). Different parts of PAG are believed to directly trigger defensive responses – not only freezing, but also flight – through their projections to pre-motor neurons in medulla, which in

turn activate spinal cord (Deng et al., 2016; Evans et al., 2018; Tovote et al., 2016). Finally, it was shown that corticotropine-releasing factor (CRF+) cells within CeA promote active reactions to threats (rearing, escapes), while CRF- neurons promote freezing (Fadok et al., 2017). Importantly, these two types of cells form a similar recurrent inhibition circuit as the PKC δ +/- neurons, strongly suggesting that competitive inhibition is a common mechanism through which CeA selects the behavioral output (Fadok et al., 2017). Although this topic is generally beyond the scope of this thesis, all the mentioned CeA cell populations – PKC δ , SOM and CRF – are known to regulate also other aspects of behavior, such as feeding, anxiety or addiction (Fadok et al., 2018; Janak & Tye, 2015).

Although the CeA circuits are interconnected according to regular motifs, their dynamics is far from fixed and can be substantially changed by synaptic plasticity. For example, fear conditioning potentiates synapses from BLA to SOM+ cells, which in turn promotes freezing (Li et al., 2013). Interestingly, external inputs to CeA can simultaneously target groups of cells which mutually inhibit each other. This is true for projections from insula, which depolarize equally strongly PKC δ + and PKC δ - cells (Zhang-Molina et al., 2020). Similarly, connections from BLA to CeA excite both CRF+ and CRF- cells (Hartley et al., 2019). As a result of fear conditioning, the projections to CRF- cells are preferentially strengthened, which leads to their higher activation and freezing (Hartley et al., 2019).

Taken together, the data strongly suggests that recurrent circuits in CeA control defensive responses through a 'winner takes it all' mechanism. Molecularly defined populations of cells which promote opposite behaviors form mutual inhibitory connections. When they are activated by external inputs – for example, related to threat detection – one of them typically dominates over the other, triggering autonomic and motor components of a respective defensive behavior. The balance between the competing cell populations can be changed by learning, which increases the probability of one reaction type (for example, active vs. passive). Furthermore, the local circuit activity is regulated by the inputs from high-order cortical areas and BLA, which converge in CeA. Because these projections sometimes target multiple neuronal populations, the same projection could theoretically support opposite functions depending on how the balance within CeA circuits is currently shifted (Fadok et al., 2018; Zhang-Molina et al., 2020). This

prediction is consistent with some recent experimental data – for example, stimulation of projection from insula to CeA can evoke either approach or avoidance, depending on whether the object is threatening or not (Rogers-Carter et al., 2018; see also Ponserre et al., 2020).

1.3.3. Fear contagion in rodents – behavioral paradigms

The last sections briefly summarized findings on defensive responses in single rodents, with the special focus on CeA. Although less is known about how similar reactions are controlled in the context of fear contagion, there is now some substantial literature on this topic as well (for review, see Meyza et al., 2017). The following sections will summarize the most important experimental results.

There are multiple behavioral procedures which allow to observe fear contagion in laboratory rodents (Meyza et al., 2017). Most of them study pairs of animals: 'demonstrator', which at some point receives electric foot-shocks and 'observer', which witnesses the reactions of the demonstrator. In the simplest scenario, the observer is exposed to the demonstrator during the process of fear-conditioning (i.e., while the other animal is receiving foot-shocks) in a small chamber (Atsak et al., 2011). The shocks can be also proceeded by auditory cues (Yusufishaq & Rosenkranz, 2013). The animals are separated with a perforated wall, so they can contact using all modalities except from touch; the separation protects the observer from getting the electric shocks (Kondrakiewicz et al., 2019). This kind of procedure evokes freezing not only in demonstrators, but also observers, which was demonstrated for rats (Atsak et al., 2011; Yusufishaq & Rosenkranz, 2013) and some strains of mice (Chen et al., 2009; Jeon et al., 2010; Keum et al., 2016). When later tested alone, the observers usually show some degree of cue or contextual memory (Twining et al., 2017). Although the effect can be observed in experimentally naïve animals (Han et al., 2019; Yusufishaq & Rosenkranz, 2013), before the vicarious conditioning the observers are often subjected to foot-shocks. Such pre-exposure is known to significantly increase their freezing levels related to fear contagion (Allsop et al., 2018; Atsak et al., 2011; Cruz et al., 2020; Han et al., 2019).

In another variant, the demonstrator is separated and subjected to auditory fear conditioning alone (Cruz et al., 2020; Pereira et al., 2012). Afterwards it is tested for fear recall (by being exposed to the auditory cue) in the presence of the observer. In pre-exposed, but not naive observers such procedure leads to vicarious freezing accompanied by learning. When tested alone 24 hours later, the observers still react to the auditory cue with freezing (Cruz et al., 2020; Pereira et al., 2012).

In both variants in the control group the demonstrators do not receive any footshocks. An alternative approach, called 'fear conditioning by proxy', studies triads of animals, in which there are two observers: one experimental and one control (Bruchey et al., 2010; Jones et al., 2018). First, the demonstrator is separated and fear conditioned to a tone. Then the experimental observer is exposed to the demonstrator in a dyadic, free social interaction (no partition is introduced). During the interaction the auditory cue paired with foot-shocks is presented, evoking defensive responses in the demonstrator. Finally, all three animals can be tested separately for fear memory. The demonstrators and experimental observers – but not control observers – display freezing after presenting the auditory cue (Bruchey et al., 2010). This procedure allowed to show that efficiency of the fear contagion depends on social hierarchy – submissive observers learn from reactions of dominant demonstrators much more robustly than the other way round (Jones & Monfils, 2016).

All the procedures described above focus on passive defensive reaction, i.e. freezing. Alternatively, the observer can be exposed in the home cage to a demonstrator that had just received foot-shocks in another room (Knapska et al., 2006; Kondrakiewicz et al., 2019; Meyza et al., 2015). Interaction with the recently stimulated partner evokes active reactions: the observers explore environment more than controls, which is manifested especially by rearing (Andraka et al., 2020; Knapska et al., 2006).

1.3.4. Fear contagion in rodents – neuronal correlates

The behavioral paradigms described in the previous section allowed to collect seminal data on how brains of observers process social cues about threats. In brief, majority of experimental work focused on amygdala, medial prefrontal cortex and thalamus (Meyza et al., 2017).

The brain structure which was most thoroughly studied in the context of fear contagion is anterior cingulate cortex (ACC). Multiple reports confirm that this structure is active during vicarious freezing paradigms (Allsop et al., 2018; Ito et al., 2015; Jeon et al., 2010; Jones & Monfils, 2016), similarly as other regions of the medial prefrontal cortex (Knapska et al., 2006; K. Meyza et al., 2015; Mikosz et al., 2015). Furthermore, blocking ACC interferes selectively with observational fear conditioning, but not with fear recall or with first-hand conditioning (Allsop et al., 2018; Carrillo et al., 2019; Y. Han et al., 2019; Jeon et al., 2010; Jones & Monfils, 2016). A study investigating lateralization reported that blocking only the right (vs. left) ACC disrupts fear contagion (Kim et al., 2014). Finally, ACC contains some 'emotional mirror neurons', that is – cells which are activated both by own pain and observation of painful stimulation of the demonstrator (Carrillo et al., 2019).

Research on anatomically defined circuits indicate that the projection from ACC to basolateral amygdala (BLA) is especially important for the observational fear. Vicarious freezing paradigm increases the strength of synaptic connections from ACC to BLA (Ito et al., 2015) and augments the synchrony of neuronal oscillations recorded in these two structures (Jeon et al., 2010). Recently it was shown, with combination of electrophysiological and optogenetic techniques, that the projections from ACC to BLA are preferentially activated by auditory cues during observational conditioning (Allsop et al., 2018). Blocking these projections disrupts observational fear learning and other social behaviors, but not first-hand conditioning (Allsop et al., 2018).

Activity mapping experiments suggest that different subnuclei of amygdala also play important role in fear contagion (Ito et al., 2015; Jones & Monfils, 2016; Knapska et al., 2006; Meyza et al., 2015). In rats interaction with recently fear conditioned partner activates all nuclei of amygdala to similar extent as first-hand conditioning; in fact the CeA is activated in observers stronger than in demonstrators (Knapska et al., 2006). In mice the results are less clear and it seems that mainly BLA is activated in the observers (Meyza et al., 2015). Furthermore, the strength of synaptic connections from LA to MeA allows to predict freezing levels during recall – but only in rats subjected to observational, not first-hand conditioning (Twining et al., 2017). Blocking this projection disrupts the vicarious freezing, both during observational training and memory test (Twining et al., 2017).

Much less is known about implication of other brain structures in fear contagion. The thalamic nuclei which process affective, but not sensory aspects of pain were shown to be necessary for vicarious freezing (Jeon et al., 2010; Kim et al., 2012). Ventral hippocampus is activated by contact with a fearful partner, but blocking it does not interfere with social conditioning (Jones & Monfils, 2016).

To sum up, there are several behavioral models which allow to study fear contagion in well-controlled, rodent behavioral models. Using them allowed to show that in general similar brain structures that the ones involved in first-hand defensive reactions – amygdala, medial prefrontal cortex and thalamus – are activated also in observers, in line with shared circuit approaches. This was demonstrated on the level of brain regions as well as single neurons. At the same time, it is clear that some circuits are necessary for observational, but not first-hand fear conditioning. To verify how well fear contagion can be explained by the shared circuits approach, it is necessary to perform more experiments on molecularly and anatomically defined cell populations. This seems especially promising for such structures as CeA, where a lot is already known about what circuitry controls single-subject defensive behaviors.

1.4. Methods used to study fear contagion

Before proceeding to describing the aims of the thesis, it seems beneficial to provide some introduction into the methods that will be later referred to in the experimental part. The next sections will briefly describe three techniques that can be used to study fear contagion in rodents: c-Fos expression mapping, optogenetics and chemogenetics. The introduction will focus on basic mechanisms, typical applications and most important limitations of each method.

1.4.1. c-Fos as a marker of neuronal activation

The *c-fos* gene belongs to the family of immediate-early gens (IEG), which are transiently activated by some form of cell stimulation (Minatohara et al., 2016; Sheng & Greenberg, 1990). The baseline level of c-Fos protein detected in most brain regions is very low. It can be transiently increased, for example *in vitro* by introducing neurotransmitters (Kaczmarek et al., 1988) or *in vivo* by exposing the animal to novel stimuli (Nikolaev et al., 1992). The increase in mRNA level can be detected as quickly as 15 min after the stimulation, reaching its peak after 30-60 min (Curran & Franza, 1988; Kaczmarek et al., 1988). The maximum protein level, on the other hand, is typically detected 1.5-2 hours after the stimulation and goes back to baseline after about 6 hours (Nikolaev et al., 1991).

Although the mechanism of c-Fos action is not completely understood, the protein is implicated in neuronal plasticity (Minatohara et al., 2016; Yap et al., 2020). After translation in the cytoplasm c-Fos is transported to cell nucleus, where together with products of another IEGs it forms a dimer AP-1 (Morgan & Curran, 1991). The AP-1 is a transcription factor which regulates many biological processes, including increasing the number and strength of synaptic connections (Sanyal et al., 2002). Blocking *c-fos* expression in auditory cortex (using interfering RNA) disrupts tone discrimination learning – which is manifested both on behavioral and electrophysiological level (de Hoz et al., 2018).

Expression of *c-fos* is triggered by novel stimuli and decreases with habituation or training in behavioral tasks (Anokhin & Rose, 1991; Nikolaev et al., 1992). At the same time, memory recall in the context of fear conditioning can increase level of c-Fos in some brain structures even if the animal was trained 30 days ago (Frankland et al., 2004). Furthermore, in some tasks *c-fos* expression allows to predict efficiency of learning across animals (Martinez et al., 2013). Finally, some data indicates that *c-fos* expression correlates with firing rates (Yassin et al., 2010), but not necessarily calcium levels (Peter et al., 2013) measured in individual neurons.

Taken together, the data indicates that c-Fos protein is a marker of neuronal plasticity. It has several properties of a very effective measurement tool: it can be reliably detected with immunohistochemistry, has low baseline levels and it is

located in cell nuclei, which provides single-cell resolution. These desirable characteristics made c-Fos mapping a very popular method, in practice used to probe which brain structures are activated by behavioral task (Boulton et al., 2003). Despite obvious advantages, this approach still has some limitations. First, performing immunohistochemistry requires sacrificing the animal, which in turns allows to measure expression only in one time point after the experiment. Second, it is likely that any novel stimulus will induce c-Fos in laboratory animals, so it is essential to habituate them really well to such non-specific factors as handling by humans (Nikolaev et al., 1992). Third, one should keep in mind that although neuronal plasticity is almost always accompanied by changes in activity, the opposite might not be true (Fauth & Tetzlaff, 2016). In other words, positive results are easier to interpret than the negative ones: presence of c-Fos seems to be a reliable indicator of neuronal activation, but lack of it does not allow to safely conclude that the neuron was not active (Peter et al., 2013).

1.4.2. Optogenetics

Optogenetics is an experimental technique which allows to control neuronal activity with light (Guru et al., 2015). It utilizes the fact that many proteins existing in nature are light-sensitive (Govorunova et al., 2017; Sakmar et al., 2002). A classic example is channelorhodopsin-2 (ChR2), discovered in green alga *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii*, in which it supports phototaxis (Foster et al., 1984; Hou et al., 2012). ChR2 is an ion channel that opens after being illuminated with blue light, permitting flow of such cations as H⁺, Na⁺, Ca²⁺, and Mg²⁺ (Schneider et al., 2015). This property can be used to control neuronal activity: when expressed in neurons and stimulated with light, ChR2 will evoke membrane depolarization and action potentials (Lin, 2011). Early works demonstrated that ChR2 can be used not only in brain slices *ex vivo* (Boyden et al., 2005), but also *in vivo* – introducing it to the brain together with optic fibers allows to influence animal behavior in a relatively straightforward manner by switching the laser illumination on (Arenkiel et al., 2007).

Similar logic can be applied also to inhibit neuronal activity. This can be achieved for example with halorhodopsin (NpHR), a proton pump powered by orange light (Gradinaru et al., 2008). Under typical physiological conditions its activation leads to introducing more chloride ions into the cell, which hyperpolarizes it and blocks spiking (Raimondo et al., 2012). ChR2 and NpHR are only two examples from a very broad range of proteins used for optogenetics. Currently multiple other opsins are available, which allows to select the most appropriate tool based on such characteristics as mechanism of action, time course of activation, current efficiency or sensitivity to a given light color (Govorunova et al., 2017; Lin, 2011; Tye & Deisseroth, 2012). The applications of the technique reach beyond changing the membrane potential – for example, some solutions enable to control intracellular signaling cascades or even expression of single genes (Ellwardt & Airan, 2018; Repina et al., 2017).

The two most important advantages of optogenetics are cell-type and timing specificity. Opsins are typically expressed in the brain using viral vectors, which allows to limit their delivery only to the population of neurons defined by a molecular marker (Nectow & Nestler, 2020). This strategy is especially straightforward if transgenic Cre or Flp lines are available (De La Crompe et al., 2020). Alternatively, the neuronal population might be selected based on input or output projections (Tye & Deisseroth, 2012). Because majority of neurons do not endogenously express photoreceptors, the stimulation of the selected population does not affect neighboring cells as long as the power of light is not high enough to generate heat (Owen et al., 2019). Furthermore, light can be switched on and off almost immediately, which under some conditions allows to control neuronal activity with a milliseconds resolution, for example for the purpose of a closed-loop stimulation (Grosenick et al., 2015). Importantly, the technique can be used both in vitro and in vivo in combination with another methods (e.g. electrophysiology, imaging, pharmacology), which dramatically broadens the range of possible applications (Kim et al., 2017).

The main pitfalls of optogenetics are related to some undesired, off-target effects (Allen et al., 2015). For example, some opsins require high power of light, which in turn might cause tissue heating and interfere with neuronal activity in non-specific manner (Owen et al., 2019). What is more, disrupting the physiological flow of ions can lead to unpredictable side effects (Allen et al., 2015). A well-known example is a 'rebound from inhibition' – a rapid increase of neuronal activity

(above the baseline level) shortly after inhibitory opsin is deactivated by switching the light off (Arrenberg et al., 2009). To avoid these off-target effects, it is highly recommended to electrophysiologically test the stimulation protocol used for each experiment (Allen et al., 2015; Kim et al., 2017).

1.4.3. Chemogenetics

In principle, chemogenetics works similarly to optogenetics - it utilizes artificially introduced trans-membrane proteins to control neuronal activity (Boesmans et al., 2018). The difference is that the receptors used in chemogenetics are not activated by light, but by chemical compounds (Atasoy & Sternson, 2018). The receptors (as well as their ligands) should not endogenously occur in the nervous system to avoid off-target effects, hence they are known as DREADDs -Designer Receptors Exclusively Activated by Designer Drugs (Roth, 2016). One of the most popular DREADDs was produced by subjecting the muscarinic acetylcholine receptor 3 (hM3) to random mutagenesis and selecting the outputs with most desired properties (Armbruster et al., 2007). After several rounds of this process it was possible to obtain a receptor which shows only minimal responses to acetylocholine, but instead can be activated by clozapine-N-oxide (CNO), a metabolite of a neuropsychiatric drug clozapine (Armbruster et al., 2007). The new protein (called hM₄D) belongs to the family of G-protein coupled receptors (GPCRs) and enables to inhibit mammalian neurons through opening potassium channels (Armbruster et al., 2007). Another variant of the receptor, hM₃Dq, allows to stimulate neurons, though the exact mechanisms of cell depolarization are in this case more complicated (Alexander et al., 2009; Atasoy & Sternson, 2018).

Similarly as with optogenetics, initial findings stimulated development of many new DREADDs – not only GPCRs, but also ion channels (Atasoy & Sternson, 2018). Available tools have different mechanisms of actions, which in some extent allows to limit the effects only to the specific aspects of neuronal activity or plasticity (Roth, 2016). For example, receptor hM₄D blocks release of synaptic vesicles from the axon terminals, while only moderately depolarizing soma (Stachniak et al., 2014). Chemogenetics provides similar cell-type specificity to optogenetics, enabling to control neuronal populations defined by molecular markers or projection targets. Importantly, it does not require to provide light into the brain, which makes the surgeries less invasive and allows animals to move freely without any tethering (Boesmans et al., 2018). For most applications, the ligand can be delivered to the animals with a simple systemic injection shortly before the experiment, and acts sufficiently long to perform typical behavioral or electrophysiological procedures (Roth, 2016).

Two most important disadvantages of DREADDs are poor temporal resolution and potential non-specific effects of their ligands. In contrast to optogenetics, it usually takes several minutes before DREADDs are activated and much longer (on the order of hours) before the effect is washed out (Jendryka et al., 2019). Although such prolonged course of action might be desired for some applications, in practice it does not allow to perform typical within-subjects experiments (for example, to inhibit neurons only during presentations of some stimuli). Moreover, it was recently shown that in the brain CNO can be converted back to clozapine, which potentially activates endogenous receptors (MacLaren et al., 2016; Manvich et al., 2018). Because other ligands (for example, C21) can often activate the same DREADDs, systematic research will probably allow to select the drugs which are optimal for chemogenetic applications (Jendryka et al., 2019). Nevertheless, it is essential to always inject control groups with the same ligand as experimental groups (opposed to saline), to exclude the possibility of non-specific effects.

2. Research aims

As discussed in the previous paragraphs, there are now numerous studies supporting the idea that emotional contagion might be explained by shared circuit activation and behavioral mimicry. However, most of the arguments come from non-invasive human studies, which do not allow to directly study single cells. Animal models, on the other hand, enable to target populations of neurons precisely defined by their molecular markers or connectivity patterns. Furthermore, a lot is already known about neuronal circuits that control fear conditioning in single rodents. This allows to formulate some explicit predictions regarding which cell populations should be activated by the fear contagion in rats, assuming that the shared circuit approaches are true. Verification of these hypotheses is the main scientific aim of this thesis.

On the behavioral level, the shared circuit approaches often predict that observers copy reactions of demonstrators through mimicry. If this is true, during fear contagion the responses of observers should occur shortly after similar responses of demonstrators, which leads to the following hypothesis:

1. During fear contagion paradigm, the freezing of observers can be predicted by the previous freezing of demonstrators.

On the neuronal level, the CeA circuits activated by the fear contagion should closely resemble the circuits described in the literature on single subjects fear conditioning. More specifically, it can be hypothesized that:

2. Central amygdala neurons activated in observer rats have similar characteristics to the cells activated by fear conditioning, as defined by:

- a) molecular markers low expression of CRF and PKCδ
- b) connectivity input projections from BLA
- c) behavioral function promoting freezing and/or anxiety.

3. Methods

3.1. Animals

All research was conducted on experimentally naïve Wistar rats. Adult animals (250-300g) were provided by the Center of Experimental Medicine in Białystok, Poland (total n = 280). They were housed in pairs under 12h light/dark cycle, in standard cages of size 43 x 25 x 18.5 cm. All experimental procedures were carried during the day, which corresponded to the light phase. The water and food were provided *at libitum*. One of the animals (randomly selected in each pair) was marked on the tail with a permanent marker to distinguish observers from demonstrators. All experimental procedures were approved by the Local Ethical Committee (permission LKE 126/2016).

3.2. Behavioral testing

3.2.1. Habituation

All the animals were handled two weeks before any testing to get used to the experimenter. The procedure involved lifting them up, placing on the forearm and petting for about 3 minutes. Additionally, before any behavioral tests the rats were habituated to the transportation and experimental room, by being placed there for 20 minutes for 3 consecutive days.

3.2.2. Fear contagion paradigm

After habituation the rats were tested using identical procedure as the 'imminent threat paradigm' described in Kondrakiewicz et al., 2019. For the sake of simplicity, in this thesis the procedure will be referred to as the 'fear contagion' paradigm. It was performed using a custom made behavioral apparatus, split into two compartments with a perforated, transparent plexiglass wall (Fig. 1). All of the outer walls (except from the front one) were covered with black material, to facilitate

visibility of the white rats on video footage. One of the compartments was equipped with a metal grid floor, which allowed to provide foot-shocks to the animal using electrical stimulator (ENV-414SA, *Med Associates*). The rat placed in this compartment will be referred to as the 'demonstrator'. The 'observer' will refer to the animal in the second chamber.

The demonstrator and observer were placed in the testing chambers immediately after each other (in random order). After 2 min habituation period, demonstrator received 10 electric foot-shocks (1mA, 1 sec long) separated with inter-trial interval (ITI) of 59 sec. No shocks were delivered to the observer at any point. In the control group, pair of rats was placed in the same cage for the same amount of time (12 min), but without delivering foot-shocks to any of the animals. Because in this case both rats underwent identical treatment, they will be referred to jointly as 'controls'. After testing each pair of animals, the cage was cleaned with 70% ethanol.

In the auditory cue variant, the foot-shocks were paired with sounds (20 sec, pure tone 2kHz, 70dB, ITI 60 sec). The shocks were presented either during the last second of the sound ('CS-first' group) or terminated immediately before the sound ('US-first').

The whole procedure was recorded with a camera (1080P OV2710, *ELP*) placed in front of the testing apparatus. The foot-shock delivery was controlled by a microcontroller (*Arduino Uno*), triggered from Bonsai software (*https://bonsai-rx.org/*) using custom-written scritpts. In a subset of animals, ultrasonic vocalizations emitted during the test were also recorded using a specialistic microphone (*UltraSoundGate, Avisoft*).



Figure 1. Behavioral apparatus used for the fear contagion paradigm. Photograph by Anna Mirgos (modified from Kondrakiewicz et al., 2019).

3.2.3. Exploration test

For exploration test, a modified version of an open-field test was used (Fig. 2). The apparatus was a square arena $(1m \times 1m \times 40cm)$ constructed from gray plastic. One of its corners was brightly illuminated. In the opposite corner a square plastic shelter was placed; it was big enough for rats to enter it (15cm x 15cm) and use as a cover. The whole arena was placed in a sound-attenuated, dimly lighted room (~630 Lux). It was additionally illuminated with infra-red light and recorded with a camera (1080P OV2710, *ELP*) from above.

During testing the rats could freely explore the arena for 6 min. After each animal testing it was cleaned with 70% ethanol.



Figure 2. Exploration test. Bottom left – brightly illuminated corner, upper right – the shelter, bottom right – adult Wistar rat.

3.2.4. Social interaction test

To measure social interactions, rats were transported in their home cages (43 x $25 \times 18.5 \text{ cm}$) to the experimental room. One of the animals (demonstrator or control) was removed from the cage and placed in a single cage with fresh bedding for 15 min. After that time it was returned to the observer, while the interaction between the rats was recorded for 12 min.

3.2.5. Fear recall test

To measure freezing after the fear contagion paradigm, 24 hours later the observers were returned to the same experimental chamber (Fig. 1). Their behavior was recorded for 8 min. In the auditory cue variant, after 2 minutes of habituation the sound (CS) was presented 3 times with a 1-minute long inter-trial interval.

3.3. Stereotactic surgeries

Before optogenetic, chemogenetic and tracing experiments (see below) rats underwent stereotactic surgery. All the surgical instruments were sterilized prior to the procedure. For anesthesia, isoflurane was used (5% induction, 1% maintenance), followed by additional injection of analgesic butorfanol (1mg/kg subcutaneously). Anesthetized animal was placed in stereotactic apparatus (David Kopf Instruments) on a heating pad (Stoelting). The scalp was shaved and the eyes were lubricated with an ocular gel Vidisic (Dr Mann Pharma). After being disinfected with 70% ethanol, the skin on the skull was incised, moved to the sides and temporally fixed in position using surgical clamps (Fisher Scientific). The skull was cleared and two holes were drilled in it. The holes allowed to introduce a 1 μ L NanoFil syringe needle (33 GA, World Precision Instruments) to the CeA bilaterally according to the following stereotactic coordinates: anteroposterior (AP), -1.8mm; mediolateral (ML), ± 3.8 mm; dorsoventral (DV), -7.5 mm relative to bregma (Paxinos & Watson, 2007). In case of chemogenetic experiments, the needle was introduced to BLA (bilaterally), using the following coordinates: AP, -2.4mm; ML, \pm 5.0mm; DV, -7.6 mm (Paxinos & Watson, 2007). In all cases the viral vector or tracer (see next section) was then delivered using UMP3 UltraMicroPump (World Precision Instruments) with the speed of 100nL/min. The needle was retracted 5 minutes after finishing the injection process to allow for diffusion.

In case of optogenetic surgeries, 2 skull screws (*Bilaney*) were additionally placed in the parietal and frontal areas of the skull, followed by implantation of optic cannulas (see section 'Optogenetics') 0.3 mm above the place of viral vector delivery. The cannulas were then secured with dental cement Duracryl Plus
(*SpofaDental*). In case of tracing and chemogenetic experiments, after injection the skull was sutured using dissolvable stitches (*Peters Surgical*). In all cases after the surgery rats received subcutaneous injection of an analgesic (Tolfedine; 4 mg/kg), antibiotic Baytril (4 mg/kg) and NaCl (0.95%, 2mL).

For chemogenetic experiments, a double-construct strategy was used to limit the DREADD expression only to BLA cells which send projections to CeA. A second surgery was performed 2-3 weeks after the first one. The procedure was identical as described above, with the exception that the Cav-2 vector (see next section) was delivered to CeA (using the same coordinates as for the other surgeries).

3.4. Viral vectors and tracers

During the surgeries, the following vectors/tracers were used:

For optogenetic experiments:

- a) AAV-c-Fos-ChR2(H134R)-EYFP titre 10⁷, 400 nL/site or
- b) AAV-c-Fos-NpHR-EYFP titre 10⁸, 350 nL/site.

Both constructs were developed, produced and validated in the Nencki Institute of Experimental Biology PAS (Andraka et al., 2020). They carry ChR2 or NpHR gene (variant eNpHR3.0) under *c-fos* promoter, allowing to tag population of neurons which express endogenous c-Fos in response to behavioral stimulation (Knapska et al., 2012). That enables to reactivate or deactivate (using ChR2 or NpHR variant, respectively) the activity-defined neuronal population 24 hours after the behavioral stimulation (Andraka et al., 2020).

For tracing experiments:

retrograde tracer cholera toxin subunit B (CTB), Alexa Fluor 488 conjugate (C34775, *Life Technologies*) – 200nL/site, 1.0 mg/mL, dissolved in 0.1 M sodium PBS, pH 7.4.

For chemogenetic experiments:

a) For the BLA injection (first surgery): AAV-hSyn-DIO{hCAR}off-{hM4DimCherry}on-W3SL – 10^9 titre, 350 nL/site. The plasmid was purchased from *AddGene* (#111397) and the viral vector was produced by the Laboratory of Animal Models, Nencki Institute of Experimental Biology PAS.

b) For the CeA injection (second surgery): Cav2-CreGFP (*Plateforme de Vectorologie de Montpellier*) – 10^{12} titre, 150 nL/site.

3.5. Tissue preparation

After completing behavioral testing, the animals were injected with a lethal dose of Morbital (1ml/kg intraperitoneal, 133.3 mg/ml sodium pentobarbital, 26.7 mg/ml pentobarbital). In case of experiments which involved immunohistochemistry, this step was performed 120 min from the start of behavioral test. After confirming that the rats do not react to tail-pinch, they were transcardially perfused with ice-cold 0.1 M PBS (pH 7.4, *Sigma*), followed by 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA, *POCh*) in PBS (pH 7.4). The brains were removed and stored in the PFA for additional 24 hours at 4°C. After this time they were transferred to 30% (wt/vol) sucrose at the same temperature and stored in it until sinking. Finally, they were frozen to -21°C and cut with cryostat into 40 µm coronal sections.

For immunohistochemistry experiments, two brain sections were selected for each animal. The sections had to include intact CeA (bilaterally) and corresponded to the range 1.5-2.5mm posterior to Bregma, as defined by the stereotactic atlas (Paxinos & Watson, 2007).

3.6. Immunohistochemistry

3.6.1. c-Fos

To detect c-Fos protein, immunohistochemical fluorescent staining was performed on free-floating sections. They were first washed with PBS (0.1 M, pH 7.4, *Sigma*, 3 x 5min), which was followed by blocking with 5% (vol/vol) normal goat serum (NGS) in PBST for 1.5 hours (room temperature). Then the sections

were incubated for 24 hours (at room temperature) in anti-c-Fos rabbit antibody (*Millipore*, 1:1000), diluted in NGS solution (3% in PBST). After this time the sections were rinsed with PBST (3 x 5 min) an incubated for 2 hours (at room temperature) with the secondary antibody (Alexa 555 made in rabbit, *Invitrogen*, 1:500). Finally, they were washed in the PBS (3 x 5 min) and mounted onto glass slides. Then they were covered with a cover glass using Fluoromont G Medium (*ThermoFisher Scientific*).

3.6.2. c-Fos & CRF

To detect c-Fos and CRF simultaneously, double staining was performed. The sections were first washed (PBS, 3 x 5 min), which was followed by blocking with 5% (vol/vol) NGS in PBST for 1.5 hours (room temperature). Then they were incubated in 2 antibodies: anti-c-Fos rabbit (1:1000, *Millipore*) and anti-CRF chicken (1:1000, *ABCAM*), diluted in NGS solution (3% in PBST), for 24 hours in room temperature. After this time the sections were rinsed with PBST (3 x 5 min) and incubated for 2 hours (at room temperature) with the secondary antibodies: Alexa Fluor 488 made in chicken (1:500, *Invitrogen*) and Alexa 555 made in rabbit (1:500, *Invitrogen*). The sections were washed in the PBS (3 x 5 min), mounted onto glass slides and covered with a cover glass using Fluoromont G Medium (*ThermoFisher Scientific*).

3.6.3. c-Fos & PKC δ

The procedure was identical as described above, with one exception: the antibody used on the first day was not anti-CRF, but anti-PKC δ mouse antibody (1:1000, *BD Transduction Laboratories*).

3.7. Optogenetics

Before the stereotactic surgeries, 2 optical cannulas per animal were prepared by gluing multimodal optic fiber (200 μ m, NA = 0.39, # FT200UMT *Thorlabs*) into ceramic ferrule (1.25 mm OD, # CFLC230, *Thorlabs*) with epoxy (Hysol 0151, *Loctite*). After that the fiber was cut with ruby knife to desired length (~8.5 mm). The part of the fiber extending from the ferrule was polished using a set of polishing papers with gradually decreasing grit size (#F30D, LF6D, LF3D, LF1D, LFCF, *Thorlabs*) and a disc holder (D50-F, *Thorlabs*) until at least 80% light transmission efficiency was achieved. Finally, the ferrule was glued inside a custom-made protective metal tube, which allowed to connect it securely to the input optic fiber with an M3 thread.

To provide light during experiments, 2 lasers were used: a blue (for CHR2 - 472nm, # MGL-FN-473-100mW, *CNI*) or an orange one (for NpHR - 589 nm, # MGL-FN-589-100mW, *CNI*). In each case the laser was connected to an optical commutator & splitter (*Doric Lenses*), and delivered bilaterally to both optical cannulas on the animal head through two metal-shielded optical patchcords (*Doric Lenses*). Before testing each animal, the power of the laser was adjusted using an LED driver (*CNI*) to obtain ~10mW at the cannula tip.

Before the optogenetic experiment, the rats were subjected to the fear contagion paradigm to induce the opsin expression (see section 'Viral vectors and tracers'). In the control group, the animals were exposed to the same chamber, but no foot-shocks were provided. 24 hours later the observers and controls (but not demonstrators) were tested in one of the three behavioral paradigms: exploration test (both ChR2 and NpHR groups), social interaction (ChR2) or fear recall (ChR2). In each case, the paradigm was divided into two, 3-minutes long parts (in counterbalanced order), during which the light was either provided (light ON) or not (light OFF). For the fear recall experiment, this was additionally proceeded by a 2-min long habituation period. In case of NpHR experiments, the light was provided in pulses (5ms long, 30Hz, 10mW), controlled by an Arduino Uno microcontroller connected to the LED driver. Identical light stimulation was provided both for observers and controls.



Figure 3. Expression of the optogenetic construct (ChR2). The optogenetic construct was expressed in CeA. The optic fiber was implanted in the upper part of this structure.

3.8. Chemogenetics

Three weeks after the second chemogenetic surgery, the animals were transported to the experimental room and received an intraperitoneal injection of water-soluble C21 (#HB6124, *HelloBio*) diluted in NaCl (3mg/kg, 10mg/ml). 30 min after the injection the animals were subjected to the exploration test. The control group was injected with the same dose of the ligand, but it previously did no undergo any surgery.



Figure 4. Expression of the chemogenetic construct. The chemogenetic construct was expressed in BLA cells which sent projections to CeA.

3.9. Image collection and analysis

To analyze the results of the immunohistochemical stainings and/or assess the quality of stereotactic surgeries, coronal brain sections were photographed with a Nikon Eclipse Ni-U fluorescent microscope. It was equipped with a color camera (QImaging QICAM Fast 1394) and two lasers allowing to emit the following wavelengths: 467 or 488nm (Ar laser) and 568 nm (Kr laser). Multiple images were acquired using the 10x objective and tailed together by the Image-Pro Plus software (v. 7.0.1.658, *Media Cybernetics*), to include whole area of interest in a single image. Then they were saved as monochromatic 16-bit .tiff files, with a separate file for each wavelength in case of the double-staining experiments.

To perform manual image analysis, ImageJ software was used. The following parameters were calculated:

For c-Fos staining:

The number of c-Fos positive nuclei in two main divisions of CeA: CeL and CeM, divided by the area of each nucleus (to obtain cell density / mm²).

For double stainings (c-Fos + CRF or PKC δ):

The images with two fluorescence colors were overlaid on each other. This allowed to count (for CeL and CeM) the number of cells which were c-Fos positive and double positive (c-Fos & CRF/PKC δ). For the analysis, the mean ratio of c-Fos positive to double positive neurons was calculated for each animal (using 4 samples – 2 from left and 2 from right CeA).



Figure 5. Double staining example. In green - PKC δ , in red – c-Fos.

For CTB tracing experiment:

Similarly as for the double stainings, the two images were overlaid. The number of CTB positive and double positive (c-Fos & CTB) cell bodies was counted for several brain structures which are known to send projections to CeA: anterior cingulate cortex (ACC), prelimbic cortex (PL), infralimbic cortex (IL), anterior insular cortex (AI), basolateral amygdala (BLA) and CA1 field of hippocampus (CA1). For the analysis, the mean ratio of c-Fos positive neurons to double positive neurons was calculated, using 4 samples for each rat (2 bilaterally). Only data from the animals in which the injection of the tracer was limited to CeA was used.



Figure 6. Functional tracing example. In green - CTB, in red – c-Fos.

For optogenetic experiments:

The images were used to decide which animals should be excluded from behavioral data analysis, based on unsuccessful stereotactic surgery. The criteria for exclusion were: 1) no expression of the construct or 2) expression not limited to CeA or 3) optic cannula not localized in the CeA.

For chemogenetic experiment:

Similarly as for the optogenetic experiments, the images were used for exclusion of some animals. The criteria for exclusion were: 1) no expression of the construct or 2) expression not limited to BLA or 3) the needle tract localized outside CeA, indicating that delivery of the Cav-2 was not limited to axon terminals within CeA.

3.10. Behavioral data analysis

3.10.1. Manual scoring

The videos acquired during behavioral tests were analyzed manually with single-frame temporal resolution, using the software BehaView (<u>http://www.pmbogusz.net/?a=behaview</u>, P. Boguszewski). The list of scored behaviors included:

For the fear contagion paradigm: exploration (locomotion and head movements), freezing (defined as no movement except from respiration for at least ~1sec), rearing

For the exploration test: exploration (which included: locomotion, head movements, exploring the bright corner, rearing) and avoidance (which included: being in the dark shelter, running away from the bright corner, immobility)

<u>For the social interaction test:</u> exploration (locomotion and head movements), rearing, social contact (any non-violent physical contact between the animals).

3.10.2. Automatic analysis

To analyze the fear contagion and fear recall experiments, freezing was automatically detected using BehaActive software (P. Boguszewski). The threshold for the frame-to-frame change was adjusted to be crossed by any movement except from respiration (Kondrakiewicz et al., 2019). The binary movement data (with 5Hz resolution) was then post-processed to filter out all the cases in which cessation of movement was shorter than 1 second. All the remaining no-movement data points were interpreted as freezing.

To calculate distance travelled by rats during the exploration test, EthoVision XT9 (*Noldus*) was used. The software tracked animal position during the experiment. All the obtained tracks were manually curated by a human observer to exclude estimation errors.

3.10.3. Ultrasonic vocalizations

Ultrasonic vocalizations (USVs) were analyzed semi-automatically using RatRec software (M. Kursa, A. Hamed). The recorded sound was displayed as a spectrogram. An amplitude threshold was manually adjusted to discard as much noise as possible, while at the same time preserving all the vocalizations in the spectrogram. The software then selected all the candidate USV episodes (continuous sounds within frequency range of 18-100kHz). The selection was manually curated to discard any sounds which were not USVs. Finally, the software calculated mean frequency of each USV episode.

3.11. Statistical analysis

3.11.1. Between- and within-group comparisons

All the statistical testing was performed in GraphPad Prism 8 software (*GraphPad*). To compare behavior of observers, demonstrators and controls, ANOVA followed by post-hocs (t-tests with FDR correction for multiple comparisons) was used. If the distribution of the data was different from the normal

distribution (as assessed with Shapiro-Wilk test), a Kruskall-Wallis test was used instead, followed by Dunn's tests (with FDR correction). The p values after FDR correction for multiple comparisons are reported as 'p(q)'.

If two groups were compared during one time point, unpaired t-test or U-Mann Whitney test was used, respectively. To verify the effect of the light stimulation the during optogenetic experiments, a difference score was calculated for each rat. The score indicated how much a given parameter changed as a result of the light stimulation relative to baseline (light ON – light OFF). The distribution of the difference scores was tested against null hypothesis that mean equals 0 using one-sample t-test.

To compare behavior of 2 groups of rats ('CS-first' vs. 'US-first') in different time points, a 2x2 mixed ANOVA followed by Sidak post-hoc tests was used. The freezing during different experiment periods (before, during and after CS) was compared within-subject to the baseline (habituation) period. Additionally, for each period a between-group comparison was performed.

3.11.2. Synchronization analysis

To verify the hypothesis that observers mimic behavior of demonstrators, 3 different methods were used on data from several experiments pulled together. All the analyses were performed using custom-written Matlab scripts (*MathWorks*).

<u>Spearman rank correlation</u> was calculated to test for correlation between general amount of time spent on freezing by demonstrators and observers. This non-parametric method was chosen because the distribution of freezing was deviated from normal.

<u>Cross-recurrence profile</u> was plotted to asses if freezing of observers occurred with some regular interval after freezing of demonstrators. First, the binary freezing data was down-sampled to 1Hz. Then a diagonal cross-recurrence profile was calculated according to procedure implemented by (Coco & Dale, 2014), similarly as in (Richardson & Dale, 2005), using a custom-written Matlab function (David Lopez-Perez). Briefly, for each pair of rats it was computed how often the freezing of an observer co-occurred with the freezing of a demonstrator, while systematically shifting one of the time series from -20 to +20 seconds relative to the other. To obtain distribution of control profiles, the same calculation was performed 100 times after shuffling randomly the demonstrators freezing in time. The 100 control profiles were averaged, which allowed to obtain one real and one control profile from each pair and compare them on a group level with paired ttests, separately for each time point (with FDR correction). To illustrate the results, mean profile and standard errors of the mean were calculated for the whole group, both for the real data and the shuffled control.

<u>Granger causality</u> was used to verify the conclusions derived from the crossrecurrence profiles. It was performed according to the procedures described by (Han et al., 2019), using the Matlab Multivariate Granger Causality Toolbox (Barnett & Seth, 2014). The binary freezing time series (1Hz) was smoothed with a Gaussian kernel (width = 300s, sigma = 1.5) to get numeric data. The toolbox automatically verified that the data from each pair passed stationarity assumption. Then it determined the optimal model order - that is, number of previous data points used for prediction – as 19 seconds. Finally, a group of regression models was built to calculate how well the past freezing of demonstrator predicts the freezing of observer and vice versa. To summarize the quality of prediction mathematically, the G-causality F values were calculated. To obtain control distributions of the F values, the same procedure was repeated 1000 times, while shuffling the predictors in time (demonstrators freezing if the observers freezing was predicted and vice versa). The distributions allowed to calculate for each pair (and each direction of prediction) the *p* value of prediction quality.

3.12. Experimental timeline & sample sizes

The following schemes summarize the timeline of all the experiments:

Behavioral and immunohistochemical:

habituation (2 wks)	1-3 d	fear contagion	2 h	perfusion
------------------------	-------	-------------------	-----	-----------

Optogenetic:



Functional tracing:



Chemogenetic:



Table 1 summarizes sample sizes in all the experiments, reporting how many animals were subjected to the experiment procedures (total) and how many were included in the final analysis (used). The reasons for exclusion were: a) unsuccessful surgery b) data loss (tissue damage or data acquisition software malfunction). If demonstrators were not tested in a given experiment (that is, they were used solely as behavioral stimulus for the observers), they are marked as '-' in the column 'used'.

	Demonstrators		Observers		Controls	
Experiment type	total	used	total	used	total	used
Behavioral (contextual)	10	10	10	10	10	10
USVs recordings	10	9	10	9	10	9
Behavioral (cued)	16	16	16	16	-	-
Immunohistochemical – c-Fos staining	8	-	8	7	10	10
Immunohistochemical - double stainings	8	-	8	8	8	8
Optogenetic - exploration test, ChR2	10	-	10	8	10	8
Optogenetic - exploration test, NpHR	11	-	11	7	11	10
Optogenetic – social interaction, ChR2	9	-	9	8	8	8
Optogenetic – fear recall, ChR2	6	-	6	5	4	4
Functional tracing	4	-	4	3	4	4
Chemogenetic	-	-	10	7	11	11

Table 1. Summary of sample sizes.

4. Results

4.1. Behaviors observed in fear contagion paradigm

To characterize the behavioral effects of fear contagion, the responses of demonstrators, observers and controls were compared (Fig. 7). Between-group differences were observed for all the investigated behaviors: freezing [F(2, 27) =14.41, p < 0.001, Fig. 7A], rearing [F(2, 27) = 4.373, p = 0.023, Fig. 7B] and walking [H(2) = 17.06, p < 0.001, Fig. 7C]. Further post-hoc tests revealed that – as expected – demonstrators stimulated with foot-shocks displayed more freezing than controls [t(18) = 5.368, p(q) < 0.001] and also more than observers [t(18) =2.751, p(q) = 0.015, Fig. 7A]. Observers displayed more freezing than controls as well [t(18) = 2.617, p(q) = 0.015, Fig. 7A]. The time spent on rearing was similar between observers and demonstrators [p(q) = 0.695, ns.], but both groups spent less time on it than controls [t(18) = 2.736, p(q) = 0.011 and t(18) = 2.340, p(q) = 0.014,respectively, Fig. 7B]. Finally, both observers and demonstrators were walking in the testing chamber less than controls $[M_{diff} = -9.3, p(q) = 0.009 \text{ and } M_{diff} = 16.2,$ p(q) < 0.001, respectively]; demonstrators were walking also significantly less than observers $[M_{diff} = 6.9, p(q) = 0.028, Fig. 7C]$. To sum up, during fear contagion paradigm observers display similar behaviors as demonstrators, but not necessarily with the same intensity.



Figure 7. Behavioral results of the fear contagion experiment. OBS – observers, CTRL – controls, DEM – demonstrators. Bars indicate the mean and error bars

indicate standard error of the mean (SEM). * - p(q) < 0.05, ** - p(q) < 0.01, *** - p(q) < 0.001

4.2. Ultrasonic vocalizations

Analysis of USVs revealed that rats emitted different sounds in experimental and control condition during the fear contagion paradigm. Manual inspection demonstrated that experimental pairs emitted mainly characteristic alarm calls (long, flat sounds with low frequency, ~22kHz, Fig. 8A), whereas control pairs emitted much more diverse, high frequency USVs (~50kHz, Fig. 8B). Semi-automatic quantification confirmed that the vocalizations recorded from experimental pairs were on average lower in frequency than the ones from control pairs [U = 0, p < 0.001]. Furthermore, experimental pairs emitted more episodes of vocalizations than control pairs [U = 12, p = 0.009].



Figure 8. Representative vocalizations emitted by experimental (A) and control pairs (B). Please note that two USVs (annotated as '155R' and '154S', panel A) were emitted simultaneously, that is – by two different rats (observer and demonstrator).



Figure 9. Frequency (left) and number (right) of ultrasonic vocalizations. CTRL – control pairs, EXP – experimental pairs. Bars indicate the mean and error bars indicate SEM. ** - p < 0.01, *** - p < 0.001

Based on spectrograms it was not possible to determine which rats – observers or demonstrators – emitted the USVs. However, some rare instances of two vocalizations emitted simultaneously were detected in 3 out of 9 experimental pairs (for example, see Fig. 8A). These cases prove that at least some of the alarm calls were emitted by the observers and not exclusively by the demonstrators.

4.3. Behavioral synchrony

To verify if during the fear contagion paradigm observers mimic freezing of demonstrators, three different analyses were performed. To increase the sample size, data from several behavioral experiments (described in the next sections) was pulled together (n = 27 pairs). First, Spearman rank correlation was calculated between the general percentage of time spent on freezing by demonstrators and observers. A statistically significant, positive relationship was observed [rho = 0.44, p < 0.05, Fig. 10].



Figure 10. Correlation between time spent on freezing by demonstrators and observers.

Next, a cross-recurrence profile (see Methods) was plotted (Fig. 11). Briefly, it illustrates what is the probability of demonstrators freezing relative to detection of observers freezing within a \pm 20 seconds window (n = 27 pairs). A clear peak on the left side of the plot would indicate that freezing of observers was usually proceeded by freezing of demonstrators with some regular time interval. No such peak is visible. In fact, the profile is relatively flat and does not significantly differ from the shuffled control (see Methods), indicating that freezing of observers and demonstrators was weakly synchronized on the group level.



Figure 11. Cross-recurrence freezing profile. Solid thick lines indicate groupaverage profile for real data (red) and control shuffled condition (gray). Shaded areas between thinner lines indicate SEMs.

Finally, to verify the conclusions a Granger causality analysis was performed. The regression models constructed for each pair if rats were summarized with Gcausality (F) values, indicating how well freezing of the demonstrator allowed to predict freezing of the observer ('From DEM to OBS', Fig. 12) and vice versa ('From OBS to DEM'). The obtained G-causality values were subtracted from mean control values, calculated by repeating the analysis 1000 times for each pair on temporally shuffled data (see Methods). Such difference score indicates how much the prediction improved relative to random (shuffled condition). The distribution of the score ('G-causality – shuffled', Fig. 12) is centered around 0, indicating that taking into account freezing of one animal does not allow to better predict freezing of the partner (in both directions). When individual scores for each pair were compared to respective control distributions, only in 3 out from 54 cases (27 pairs x 2 directions) the obtained p values crossed conventional significance threshold (<0.05, uncorrected for multiple comparisons). Thus, on the group level the Granger causality analysis does not allow to predict when the observers displayed freezing based on freezing of the demonstrators (or vice versa). To sum up, the 3 methods of analysis revealed that there was a positive correlation between the general amount of time spent on freezing by both animals, but the synchrony (correlation across time) could not be detected.



Figure 12. Granger causality analysis. The points illustrate for each pair of rats how much the prediction improved relative to shuffled control in two directions – from demonstrators to observers (x axis) and from observers to demonstrators (y axis). Statistically significant improvements (p < 0.05) are marked in red; no correction for multiple comparisons was applied.

4.4. Auditory cue conditioning

To verify if naïve rats could learn through observation, animals were tested in a modified version of the fear contagion paradigm, in which the shocks (US) were associated with auditory cues (CS). In the first variant ('CS first' group) the auditory cue proceeded the foot-shock given to demonstrator, while in the second variant ('US first' group) the order was reversed. To examine responses to the sound, the freezing data was averaged separately for 4 different phases of the experiment: baseline (the two minutes long period before the first shock), pre-CS (20 seconds before presentation of each sound), CS (20 seconds during the sound), post-CS (20 seconds after each sound).

As expected, behavior of demonstrators changed across time [F(2.441, 34.17) = 151.0, p < 0.001; Fig. 13], as they were freezing more during all examined periods than during the baseline [all p < 0.001]. Overall, the level of freezing between the two groups was similar [ns.]. However, there was a significant

interaction effect between examined period and experimental group [F(3, 42) = 12.58, p < 0.001]. Demonstrators from the 'US-first' group – in which the sound was a safety cue, signaling end of shock – displayed higher freezing during post-CS period than demonstrators from the 'CS-first' group [p < 0.05].



Figure 13. Freezing of demonstrators during different phases of auditory cued conditioning. Horizontal lines indicate mean and vertical lines indicate SEM. CS – conditioned stimulus. * - p < 0.05, *** - p < 0.001

Observers also reacted with an increase of freezing relative to baseline [main effect of time: F(1.271, 17.79) = 31.26, p < 0.001; Fig. 14], which was significant for all the three examined periods [all p < 0.001]. The effects of group and interaction were not detected [ns.]. Unlike demonstrators, observers from 'CS-first' and 'US-first' groups displayed very similar level of freezing before, during and after the sounds [ns.].



Figure 14. Freezing of observers during different phases of auditory cued conditioning. Horizontal lines indicate mean and vertical lines indicate SEM. CS – conditioned stimulus. *** - p < 0.001

Observers from both groups were tested also in a fear recall paradigm 24 hours later. The fear contagion resulted in learning, which was indicated by significant effect of time [F(2.077, 29.08) = 10.64, p<0.001; Fig. 15]. Specifically, rats increased their freezing relative to baseline during CS [p = 0.016] and post-CS [p = 0.004], but not during the pre-CS period [ns.]. Efficiency of learning was similar between paradigm variants, as the effects of group and interaction were not detected [ns.]. Observers from 'CS-first' and 'US-first' groups displayed similar freezing during all examined phases of test [ns.].



Figure 15. Freezing of observers during different phases of auditory fear recall. Horizontal lines indicate mean and vertical lines indicate SEM. CS – conditioned stimulus. * - p < 0.05, ** - p < 0.01

4.5. Activation of CeA neuronal populations

Immunohistochemical staining for c-Fos was performed to verify if the fear contagion paradigm activates CeA. Because significant expression was expected in the control animals - in the response to the novel environment of behavioral chamber – an additional 'home cage' group was also tested (n = 6). This group did not undergo any behavioral procedures before the perfusion and immunohistochemical detection of c-Fos. Fig. 16 illustrates the results obtained from observers, controls and home-cage animals. A statistically significant difference between groups was detected [H(2) = 10.47, p = 0.005]. Post-hoc tests demonstrated that both observers and controls had higher c-Fos density than homecage animals $[M_{diff} = 7.98, p(q) = 0.036 \text{ and } M_{diff} = 11.28, p(q) = 0.003,$ respectively]. No difference between observers and controls was found [ns.].



Figure 16. Expression of c-Fos in CeA. OBS – observers, CTRL – controls, HC – home cage. Bars indicate the mean and error bars indicate SEM. * - p(q) < 0.05, ** - p(q) < 0.01

The fact that similar number of neurons expressed c-Fos in observers and controls did not exclude possibility that the cells activated in each case were characterized by different molecular markers. To test this, double stainings for c-Fos + PKC δ and c-Fos + CRF were performed. The results (Fig. 17) are illustrated separately for two main divisions of CeA: CeM and CeL. No significant differences between the groups (observers vs. controls) were found for the tested cell populations: neither in PKC δ + nor CRF+, in any part of CeA [all p > 0.05].



Figure 17. Activation of (A) PKC δ + and (B) CRF+ neuronal populations. CeL – centrolateral amygdala, CeM – centromedial amygdala, CTRL – controls, OBS – observers. Bars indicate the mean and error bars indicate SEM.

4.6. Optogenetic manipulations

4.6.1. Exploration test – activation

Despite negative results of immunohistochemical experiments, it was still possible that fear contagion activated in observers a population of CeA cells which was either heterogeneous or characterized by different markers than PKCδ or CRF. To manipulate a population of cells without a known molecular marker, an activitydependent approach was used. A viral vector carrying ChR2 under c-Fos promoter (see Methods) allowed to tag CeA cells activated during fear contagion in observers and controls, and reactivate these neurons optogenetically 24 hours later during exploration test. The light stimulation increased time spent by observers on avoidance [t(7) = 3.636, p = 0.008, Fig. 18A] and decreased time spent on exploration [t(7) = 3.044, p = 0.019, Fig. 18B]. It did not influence distance travelled [ns., Fig. 18C]. No effects were observed in the control group (Fig.18A-C), which underwent identical treatment as observers (viral vector injection and light stimulation) with the exception that no foot-shocks were provided to any of during paradigm 24 the rats the fear contagion hours earlier.



Figure 18. Effects of light stimulation (ChR2 group) during the exploration test. (A) Avoidance (B) Exploration (C) Distance travelled. The results are shown as a difference score between time spent on respective behavior during light ON and light OFF periods (in seconds). OBS – observers, CTRL – controls. Horizontal lines indicate the mean and error bars indicate SEM. * - p < 0.05, ** - p < 0.01.

4.6.2. Exploration test - inhibition

To complement the results of the ChR2 experiment, the same procedure was repeated, but this time with eNpHR3.0 in order to inhibit the neuronal population activated by fear contagion. Although the mean effects of light stimulation were shifted in the opposite direction as for the ChR2 experiment (Fig. 19A-B), the effects were significant neither for exploration nor avoidance [ns.]. Instead, the orange light stimulation increased the distance travelled by the observers [t(6) = 2.656, p = 0.0377, Fig. 19C], but not by the control group [ns.].



Figure 19. Effects of light stimulation (NpHR group) during the exploration test. (A) Avoidance (B) Exploration (C) Distance travelled. The results are shown as a difference score between time spent on respective behavior during light ON and light OFF periods (in seconds). OBS – observers, CTRL – controls. Only 4 points are shown in panel C for CTRL due to data loss. Horizontal lines indicate the mean and error bars indicate SEM. * - p < 0.05, ** - p < 0.01.

4.6.3. Social interaction

The results of the optogenetic experiments suggested that the population of CeA cells activated by the fear contagion promotes passive behaviors and decreases exploration. To investigate further if this population regulates also social behaviors,

the ChR2 experiment was repeated, but this time instead of exploration test, a social interaction assay was used. Stimulation of neurons activated by the fear contagion paradigm influenced neither social interaction [ns., Fig. 20A] nor exploration of the home cage [ns., Fig. 20B]. Instead, it decreased time spent on rearing by the observers [t(7) = 2.379, p = 0.049, Fig. 20C]. No effects for controls were observed [ns., Fig. 20A-C].



Figure 20. Effects of light stimulation during social interaction. (A) Social contact (B) Exploration (C) Rearing. The results are shown as a difference score between time spent on respective behavior during light ON and light OFF periods (in seconds). OBS – observers, CTRL – controls. Horizontal lines indicate the mean and error bars indicate SEM. * - p < 0.05.

4.6.4. Fear recall

The results of the optogenetic experiments suggested that the population of CeA cells controlled defensive/exploratory behaviors rather than social interactions. However, in both cases the spacious testing environment did not allow to reliably detect freezing. To verify if the optogenetic reactivation in a different environment could evoke freezing typical for the fear contagion paradigm, the experimental design was modified. As previously, the animals were subjected to the fear contagion paradigm; 24 hours later they were tested optogenetically in the same, confined chamber, normally used for the fear conditioning. Under these conditions,

light stimulation increased freezing in the observers [Z = 36, p = 0.048, one-sided, Fig. 21] but had no effects in the control group [ns.].



Figure 21. Effects of light stimulation during fear recall. The results are shown as a difference score between time spent on respective behavior during light ON and light OFF periods (in freezing %). OBS – observers, CTRL – controls. Horizontal lines indicate the mean and error bars indicate SEM. * - p < 0.05.

4.7. Functional tracing

A functional tracing approach was used to characterize which inputs drive activity of CeA during fear contagion (see Methods). Staining for c-Fos allowed to get a proxy for neural activation in multiple brain structures of observers and controls: ACC, IL, PL, BLA, AI and CA1. (Fig 22A). In combination with the retrograde tracer CBT, it enabled to determine also how many of the active cells were sending projections to CeA (Fig. 22B). Although the small sample sizes (n = 3 observers & 4 controls) did not allow for robust statistical analysis, three observations could be made. First, the functional tracing results (proportion of active cells which send projections to CeA) differentiated observers and controls more than just the activity measure (c-Fos; Fig. 22 A vs. B). Second, the control stimulation activated proportionally more neurons which project from IL, PL, AI and CA1 to CeA than the fear contagion (Fig. 22B). Third, the only structures for which the proportion of active projections was higher for observers than for controls

were BLA and ACC (Fig. 22B). Furthermore, for BLA also higher expression of c-Fos was observed (Fig. 22A). Although the results were not statistically significant, they suggested that the BLA-CeA projection could be especially important for the control of defensive responses during the fear contagion.



Figure 22. Functional tracing results. (A) Density of c-Fos positive neurons. (B) Proportion of c-Fos positive neurons which send projections to CeA. BLA – basolateral amygdala, ACC – anterior cingulate cortex, IL infralimbic cortex, PL – prelimbic cortex, AI – anterior insula, CA1 – CA1 field of hippocampus. The upper

and lower borders of violin plots indicate the highest and lowest individual data points; the horizontal line indicates median. The thickness of individual plots represents density of data points. * - p(q) < 0.05.

4.8. Chemogenetic manipulation

Based on results of the functional tracing experiment, it was hypothesized that CeA neurons which drive passive defensive responses during fear contagion are driven by inputs from BLA. To verify the role of this projection, a chemogenetic approach was used. A double construct system (see Methods) allowed to express inhibitory receptor hM4Di specifically in the neurons projecting from BLA to CeA. To probe the general function of these neurons, they were inhibited during the exploration test. In comparison to the control group, inhibition of the BLA-CeA pathway did not change the time spent on avoidance nor distance travelled [ns.; Fig. 23A-B]. However, it increased the time spent by rats on one of the exploratory behaviors - rearing [t(16) = 2.537, p = 0.022; Fig. 23C].



Figure. 23. Results of chemogenetic manipulation on (A) Avoidance (B) Distance travelled and (C) Rearing. BLA-CeA – group with the chemogenetic receptor expressed in the projection from BLA to CeA, CTRL – controls. Bars indicate the mean and error bars indicate SEM. * - p < 0.05.

5. Discussion

5.1. Behavior of observer rats

5.1.1. Evidence for fear contagion

During fear contagion paradigm, observers displayed similar behaviors as demonstrators (Fig. 7). Their responses were characterized by increased freezing (compared to control group) and decreased exploration (both locomotion and rearing). Furthermore, the experimental pairs emitted low-frequency USVs (Fig. 8-9), which are typically interpreted as alarm calls (Knutson et al., 2002). Although it is not possible to determine which rat was the source of each USV, some rare example of simultaneous vocalizations indicate that at least some low-frequency sounds were emitted by the observers (Fig. 8A). Taken together, the data indicates that the fear contagion paradigm was efficient: the observers exposed to fearful partners displayed passive defensive behaviors similar to demonstrators. As expected, the level of freezing was not as high in observers as in demonstrators (Fig. 7) – which is a typical result and could be easily explained by the fact that receiving foot-shocks is presumably a much stronger stimulation that observing a partner who gets them (Atsak et al., 2011; Twining et al., 2017).

It is worth noting that all the observers were experimentally naïve, that is – they were never subjected to foot-shocks themselves. The fact that in the current study it was possible to detect robust responses in naïve rats might be related to relatively strong stimulation – 10 repetitions of the foot-shock delivered to demonstrator. In some studies fewer trials are used, but usually observers are pre-exposed to foot-shocks before the fear contagion procedure contagion (Allsop et al., 2018; Atsak et al., 2011; Cruz et al., 2020; Y. Han et al., 2019). According to some reports, otherwise the fear contagion does not occur (Cruz et al., 2020; Sanders et al., 2013) or is weaker (Han et al., 2019). The drawback of using experienced observers is that it might lead to generalization of the fear memory – that is, to freezing not caused by the fear contagion itself, but by the previous aversive experience. The behavioral paradigm used here avoids this confound, allowing to study neural circuits activated strictly by observation.

5.1.2. Behavioral mimicry assessment

To test if the freezing of observers could be explained by automatic mimicry, additional analysis were performed on behavioral data. The level of freezing displayed by demonstrators and observers was correlated across the pairs, suggesting that observers indeed copy behaviors of their partners (Fig. 10). On the other hand, the results of more detailed analysis were not consistent with this straightforward explanation. First, the cross-recurrence profile did not show any characteristic delay between freezing of two animals, indicating that observers displayed freezing independently from demonstrators across time (Fig. 11). Second, the Granger causality analysis did not allow to predict behavior of the observers based on previous behavior of the demonstrators better than random (Fig. 12). In some rare cases (3/27 pairs), it allowed for the opposite (to predict behavior of demonstrators based on behavior of observers), which could point out to some individual differences between pairs in regard to synchronization. Nevertheless, on the group level the results of both analyses (cross-recurrence and Granger) were highly consistent - there was no evidence for behavioral synchronization within pairs of rats.

Taken together, the results seem puzzling – if there was no synchrony between demonstrators and observers, why the total amount of time spent by them on freezing was correlated? One possible explanation is that the measurements based on freezing do not offer enough time resolution to detect fine temporal regularities, because freezing initiated by some instantaneous event can be continued un-interruptedly for many seconds (Fanselow & Lester, 1988). This is highly unlikely, as the same analysis method allowed to detect bi-directional synchrony between demonstrators and observers by another group in a similar fear contagion paradigm (Han et al., 2019). However, it should be pointed out that the cited results were collected using rats pre-exposed to foot-shocks, which displayed significantly stronger coupling than naïve animals (Han et al., 2019). A more plausible explanation is that the observers copied behavior of demonstrators, but after very long or highly irregular (within animal) time delays. In this case their responses could no longer be classified as behavioral mimicry in the strict sense, because the

latter requires responding to the behavior of demonstrator within some short lag (Chartrand & Lakin, 2013). This explanation is consistent with work on mice, indicating that during fear contagion observers and demonstrators display maximal freezing levels during different phases of the experiment (Gonzalez-Liencres et al., 2014).

How these results could contribute to understanding the mechanisms of emotional contagion? They indicate that behavioral mimicry – which seems to be favored by shared circuit approaches – is not the only possible process underlying fear contagion (De Waal & Preston, 2017; Dezecache et al., 2015; Iacoboni, 2009; Prochazkova & Kret, 2017). It is worth noting that observer rats most probably receive not only visual (freezing) and auditory (USVs), but also olfactory cues from the demonstrators (Inagaki et al., 2014; Jeon et al., 2010; Pereira et al., 2012; Pereira & Moita, 2016). Odorants, which are known to play important role in the rodent social interactions (Arakawa et al., 2011; Wyatt, 2003), by nature provide information that propagates relatively slowly and is poorly specified in time. Such non-specific signals about threat could increase the arousal of observers without causing them to copy the freezing of demonstrators in a moment-to-moment manner. In this scenario the shared state – and not automatic mimicry – would explain occurrence of similar behaviors in demonstrators and observers. The implications of this approach will be considered in next paragraphs.

5.1.3. Learning

According to some theoretical approaches, behavioral mimicry facilitates social learning – as both subjects react to incoming stimuli in a similar, synchronized manner (Chartrand & Lakin, 2013). No mimicry detected in the fear contagion paradigm could suggest that the naïve rats, although reacted with freezing to aversive signals from the demonstrators, were not able to learn through observation (Allsop et al., 2018; Atsak et al., 2011; Cruz et al., 2020; Han et al., 2019). To examine this, two additional groups of animals were tested in a modified version of the fear contagion paradigm, in which foot-shock were paired which auditory cues (conditioned stimuli - CS). In one group the cue allowed to predict occurrence of the shock ('CS-first'), while in the other it signaled that the shock was terminated

('US-first'). As expected, demonstrators reacted to these two paradigms differently, indicating that their freezing was at least to some degree regulated by the contingency between US and CS (Fig. 13). No such difference could be found for observers, which responded to the cues with very high variability (Fig. 14). Importantly, the observers did learn to react to the cue presentation with moderate level of freezing, as indicated by the results of the fear recall test performed 24h later (Fig. 15). However, the pattern of freezing was similar between rats from the 'CS-first' and 'US-first' groups. Taken together, the experiment demonstrated that even naïve rats were able to associate a discrete cue with aversive value. However, the data suggests that they did not perceive the CS-US contingency in the same way as the demonstrators. These results are consistent with the hypothesis that during fear contagion behavior of observers is driven by signals which are poorly specified in time.

5.2. Characterization of neurons activated by fear contagion

5.2.1. Molecular markers

Based on literature, it was hypothesized that fear contagion would activate similar populations of the CeA cells to the ones activated by first-hand experience (that is, contextual fear conditioning). Specifically, it was expected to find less PKC δ + and CRF+ neurons which co-expressed c-Fos in observers than in controls (Ciocchi et al., 2010; Fadok et al., 2017; Hartley et al., 2019; Haubensak et al., 2010). None of this predictions was confirmed, as for both divisions of CeA (CeM and CeL), the proportion of active cells characterized by each marker was equal between observers and controls (Fig. 17). Nevertheless, it is worth noting that the overlap between c-Fos and the selected markers was low (especially for the CRF, ~20%), consistently with the expectations. The lack of clear negative results could be explained by several factors: methodological discrepancies with previous studies, limitations of immunohistochemistry or genuine differences between neuronal activity in observers and demonstrators. The three possibilities will be discussed in more details below.

The experimental work which allowed to describe the role of PKC δ and CRF circuits in CeA was performed almost exclusively on mice (Ciocchi et al., 2010; Fadok et al., 2017; Hartley et al., 2019; Haubensak et al., 2010). The research described in this thesis, on the other hand, was carried with the use of Wistar rats. Although it is commonly assumed that data from these two model organisms can be used jointly, there are numerous behavioral and neuronal differences between the two species (Ellenbroek & Youn, 2016). For example, when exposed to stressed cage-mates, they react with different patterns of brain activation measured with c-Fos (Knapska et al., 2006; Meyza et al., 2015; Mikosz et al., 2015). It cannot be excluded that the PKC δ and CRF circuits – which are well described in mice – have different function in rats. What is more, the cited literature used transgenic Cre mouse lines, which allow to achieve vsery high expression of fluorescent reporters and/or opsins in the selected population of cells (Nectow & Nestler, 2020). This approach is usually not possible when working with rats, because very few transgenic lines of these animals are available. Instead, it was necessary to use double staining approach, which comes with its own limitations.

Immunohistochemical stainings – although they are an extremely useful technique – as every method have only limited accuracy (de Matos et al., 2010). Although it is challenging to measure this accuracy systematically, some instructive examples can be found in the literature (Sfanos et al., 2019). For example, detecting the same molecular marker in neurons using transgenic mice and immunohistochemistry usually gives slightly different results (Alon et al., 2009; Haubensak et al., 2010; Pomrenze et al., 2015). When two proteins need to be detected simultaneously – as in case of PKC δ and c-Fos – the probability of error is multiplied. It is worth noting that observers had relatively low level of c-Fos expression in CeA – higher from the home-cage animals, but not from the controls (Fig. 16) - which could additionally decrease accuracy of the double measurement. One cannot also exclude the possibility that a significant proportion of CeA cells was activated in the observers, but did not express c-Fos (Peter et al., 2013; Yap et al., 2020).

Finally, the lack of detected differences between observers and demonstrators could be related not to methodological, but strictly biological reasons. Observers displayed more freezing than controls, but less than demonstrators (Fig. 7), which suggests that the PKC δ - and CRF- circuits could be activated in observers only to a moderate degree. It is also possible that the population of CeA neurons activated by fear contagion is very heterogenous or defined by a different molecular marker. One obvious candidate is SOM - an attempt was made to detect also this marker, but the sensitivity of antibody was too low to draw any conclusions from the results (data not shown). Further experiments – preferably comparing directly tissue from observers and demonstrators – are required to definitely resolve this issue.

5.2.2. Behavioral function

Because the population of CeA cells activated by the fear contagion could not be defined by molecular markers, it was not possible to use typical manipulation approaches. Instead, to probe the behavioral function of these neurons, an activitydependent strategy was used. The AAV-c-Fos viral vectors, developed in the Nencki Institute (Andraka et al., 2020), enabled to tag population of CeA neurons which expressed endogenous c-Fos during fear contagion. This made possible to reactivate (or inhibit) them 24 hours later during a different behavioral test and measure the responses of the rats. For the sake of simplicity, in the following sections this neuronal population will be referred to as 'fear contagion' neurons.

Optogenetic stimulation of the 'fear contagion' neurons during novel environment exploration increased time spent by rats on avoidance, while decreasing time spent on exploration (Fig. 18). In contrast, it did not influence the overall distance travelled (Fig. 18C). Inhibiting this population, on the other hand, increased the distance, but did not change time spent on approach nor avoidance (Fig. 19). The results suggested that the 'fear contagion' neurons hampered active exploration. However, it was not clear if they control specifically exploration or a wider class of responses (for example, through increasing anxiety). To check if they would influence also social behaviors, they were stimulated optogenetically during free interaction with the partner. The manipulation did not have any effect on the social contact; instead, it reduced time spent on rearing (Fig. 20). The results suggested that the function of the studied population was controlling defensive/exploratory rather than social behaviors. However, it was still not clear if activation of the 'fear contagion' neurons could promote freezing in a more
threatening, enclosed environment. To verify this, the rats were tested optogenetically during the fear recall paradigm. Such manipulation indeed increased time spent by rats on freezing (Fig. 21).

A limitation of this approach, which could potentially influence conclusions, was the fact that the expression of optogenetic constructs was not conditioned by any other factors than the promoter sequence. In other words, after the surgery expression of ChR2 or NpHR could be triggered in CeA by any novel events that led to endogenous c-Fos transcription, and not exclusively by the fear contagion paradigm. This risk could be controlled better, at least theoretically, through implementing a conditional system in which the construct expression would be temporally limited by an additional factor, such as tetracycline (Lewandoski, 2001). However, when the project was started, no solution described in the literature allowed to use such system in rat CeA (Schönig et al., 2012; Sørensen et al., 2016). Instead, the baseline c-Fos expression was limited by careful habituation of the animals, which is not a universally efficient strategy, but is known to work well for rat amygdala (Knapska & Maren, 2009; Yassin et al., 2010).

The strongest argument indicating that this approach succeeded is the fact that no stimulation effects were detected in the control animals. They received the same viral vector and light stimulation as the observers – the only difference between the groups was lack of foot-shocks provided to the partner 24 hours before the optogenetic testing. Due to almost identical treatment, the control was well suited to detecting potential effects of random construct expression. At this point it is also worth noting that no differences could be found between observers and controls regarding the number of cells expressing endogenous c-Fos (Fig. 16). Although this observation alone could initially suggest lack of CeA engagement in the fear contagion, together with optogenetic results it leads to opposite conclusion: populations of neurons activated in observers and controls were similar in size, but functionally different.

Another point that should be discussed is the asymmetry of excitation and inhibition results. For example, if stimulation of 'fear contagion' neurons increased avoidance, why blocking them did not influence this behavior? One cannot exclude the possibility that NpHR was simply less effective than ChR2. Robust optogenetic

inhibition is generally believed to be much harder to achieve than excitation, as it requires constant delivery of energy through light, optimal expression levels and can lead to unexpected effects on membrane potential (Allen et al., 2015; Mahn et al., 2016; Raimondo et al., 2012; Wiegert et al., 2017). Keeping this limitation in mind, it should be noted that the AAV-c-Fos-NpHR construct was validated electrophysiologically previously, which demonstrated that under typical testing conditions it inhibits spiking in CeA *in vitro* (Andraka et al., 2020, Suppl. Mat.). Furthermore, the optogenetic inhibition influenced the distance travelled by rats, which indicates that it was efficient enough to influence at least some behavioral parameters. That suggests that the manipulation results reflect some non-symmetric action of the studied neuronal population. The latter could be observed for example if the exploration test caused too low anxiety in the animals to detect its further decrease (Gehrlach et al., 2019). Further experiments would be needed to resolve this issue definitely.

Taken together, the results of the optogenetic experiments provide evidence that the 'fear contagion' neurons reduce exploration and promote defensive behaviors. Although these effects could be interpreted simply as increase of anxiety, it should be pointed out that the manipulation did not influence social interactions, which are typically highly dependent on the arousal level (File, 1985; Lezak et al., 2017). Thus, the function of 'fear contagion' neurons should be perhaps summarized more specifically as promoting passive exploratory strategy. The word 'strategy' reflects the fact that stimulating the population did not always evoke one stereotypical behavior, for example freezing. Instead, depending on the testing environment, different responses to the light stimulation could be detected – such as avoidance, decrease of rearing or freezing. To sum up, the 'fear contagion' neurons seem to promote different forms of reducing active environment exploration.

The findings correspond well to theoretical approaches which stress the modulatory role of CeA in regulating single animals behavior. For example, it was proposed that while BLA encodes specific sensory features of emotional events, CeA processes their general motivational value and triggers preparatory physiological responses (Balleine & Killcross, 2006). According to this approach, activation of CeA alone does not initiate specific reactions, but rather modulates the gain of ongoing behaviors (Robinson et al., 2014). For example, stimulation of

insula terminals in CeA during social interaction can evoke both approach or avoidance, depending on whether the conspecific is threatening or not (Rogers-Carter et al., 2018). Such divergent effects could be potentially explained by increasing arousal during some behaviors, as CeA innervates all the major brain neuromodulatory systems (Balleine & Killcross, 2006; Knapska et al., 2007). On the other hand, there is now evidence that this brain structure can also trigger some stereotypical motor programs by activating premotor brainstem nuclei. For example, both freezing and flight are controlled by parallel pathways through the following structures: CeA – PAG – medulla – spinal cord (Deng et al., 2016; Evans et al., 2018; Tovote et al., 2016). Similarly, in the context of hunting the pathway CeA – PAG – mesencephalic motor region – spinal cord triggers prey chasing, while the pathway CeA - reticular formation - trigeminal nucleus controls prey biting (Han et al., 2017). The crucial difference between those two modes of CeA function is that while the first one is highly context dependent (eg., CeA stimulation will cause avoidance only if the partner is threatening), the second one triggers reactions even under very 'unnatural' conditions (eg., stimulation will cause robust jaw movements in the absence of food, Han et al., 2017). The optogenetic results suggest that the 'fear contagion' neurons control defensive behaviors, such as freezing, through the first type of mechanism - that is, in a context-dependent manner.

5.2.3. Input connectivity

Functional tracing enabled to gather preliminary data on which pathways to CeA could activate 'fear contagion' neurons (Fig. 22). Qualitatively, the input projections can be divided into two groups: the ones activated stronger in controls than in observers (AI, CA1, IL and PL) and the ones activated preferably in observers (ACC and BLA). The two groups will be discussed below separately.

The results indicating stronger activation of some pathways in controls than in observers seem more difficult to interpret. These projections could potentially regulate the active exploration of the novel cage; however, the literature data on this topic is extremely scarce. The pathway from insula to CeA is known to promote anxiety (Gehrlach et al., 2019), approach or avoidance to social partners (depending

if they are a threat or not; Rogers-Carter et al., 2018) and aversive alimentary conditioning (Schiff et al., 2018; Zhang-Molina et al., 2020). Some data suggests that it might be implicated also in controlling active defensive responses, which would explain its low recruitment during freezing (Andraka et al., 2020). The CA1 activity is expected during any task involving novel environment exploration (Zemla & Basu, 2017), while PL/IL are known to bi-directionally regulate anxiety based on such factors as previous learning (Giustino & Maren, 2015). However, specific functions of projections from these structures to CeA are currently not known.

The activation of the ACC-CeA projection is not surprising, as the former structure is a crucial hub for fear contagion and observational conditioning (Allsop et al., 2018; Han et al., 2019; Jeon et al., 2010; Lavin et al., 2013). On the other hand, the majority of projections from this brain structure to amygdalar complex target BLA (Knapska et al., 2007), and emotional contagion studies so far focused on this specific pathway (Allsop et al., 2018; Smith et al., 2021). The tracing results suggest that direct pathway from ACC to CeA can also play role in fear contagion.

Finally, projections from BLA to CeA were also characterized by higher activation in observers than in controls. To verify their possible function in fear contagion, they were inhibited chemogenetically during novel environment exploration (Fig. 23). The manipulation did not influence general level of avoidance or distance travelled, but increased time spent on a specific type of exploratory behavior – that is, rearing. The result was generally consistent with previous optogenetic experiments, confirming that the neuronal population activated in CeA by fear contagion downregulates some aspect of exploration.

Comparing the findings on BLA-CeA pathway to the literature is not an easy task, as the literature itself is ambiguous. The classic view assumed that the two structures work serially: BLA receives majority of inputs and associates them through synaptic plasticity, while CeA reacts to BLA activity by engaging the autonomic and motor outputs (LeDoux, 2000). Although some modern experiments confirm that this might be indeed the dominant direction of information flow (Hartley et al., 2019), other works prove that the two structures might work also in a more parallel manner (Balleine & Killcross, 2006; Killcross et al., 1997), and that

plasticity within CeA is important for selection of behavioral outputs and learning (Fadok et al., 2018). It was shown that projections from BLA to CeA are selectively strengthened during fear conditioning (and shifted from CRF+ to SOM+ neurons), and in this context drive freezing (Hartley et al., 2019; Li et al., 2013). Stimulating this pathway in classic anxiety tests, based on novel environments exploration, somewhat surprisingly decreases anxiety and increases locomotion (Tye et al., 2011). Others have found that during active avoidance task the BLA-CeA projection inhibits freezing and promotes escapes (Terburg et al., 2018). Finally, in the context of exploring non-threatening, well-known environment the pathway controls sudden locomotor arrests (Botta et al., 2019). Such diverse findings are probably best explained by the fact that different types of BLA neurons preferentially reach different molecularly defined CeA targets - stimulating some of these circuits has appetitive, while others aversive consequences (Kim et al., 2017). Additionally, learning can partially rewire BLA projections to other outputs, drastically changing their function (Hartley et al., 2019).

To sum up, the 'fear contagion' population in CeA is most probably driven by inputs from BLA (which are in turn activated by ACC, as shown by multiple studies). This pathway inhibits active exploratory behaviors (rearing), consistently with the behavioral pattern observed during fear contagion. The projections from BLA which are activated by the fear contagion most probably target preferentially some type of CeA neurons. The results of double staining, together with clues from literature, suggest that the target population is largely CRF negative, but its other molecular characteristics are not yet known.

5.3. Conclusions

The main aims of this thesis were to verify predictions on fear contagion formulated in the shared circuits framework. On behavioral level, this included hypothesis that freezing of observers would be explained by mimicry. The data did not support this claim, suggesting that behavior of the observers and demonstrators is only weakly synchronized. On the neuronal level, it was predicted that the fear contagion would activate similar CeA circuits as the ones described in the literature on single subjects fear conditioning. More specifically, it was expected that the activated population would a) not express PKCδ and CRF b) control freezing c) receive projections form BLA. The first prediction was not confirmed (due to lack of difference relative to the control group), but it is worth noting that the proportion of active CRF+ neurons was indeed low (~20%). The second prediction was verified positively, with the reservation that the control over freezing seemed highly context-dependent. Finally, the data was consistent also with the third prediction. The general implications of the findings for understanding the mechanisms of emotional contagion will be discussed in the following paragraphs.

First, it should be noted that the neural circuits activated by fear contagion were generally similar to the ones described in the context of single subjects fear conditioning. Although some discrepancies were also found, they could be partly explained by methodological issues and/or the fact that the observers received presumably much weaker stimulation than the fear conditioned animals. Taken together, the neuronal data is broadly consistent with the shared circuits approaches.

On the other hand, behavioral data was less consistent with this framework. Shared circuit approaches typically stress the automatic nature of emotional contagion, and predict that the observers would mimic the behavior of demonstrators in a moment-to-moment manner (Iacoboni, 2009; Prochazkova & Kret, 2017). The behavioral data – both from correlational and manipulation experiments - suggests that the responses of observers are initiated in a more complex processes. Firstly, the freezing during fear contagion was executed in observers and demonstrators independently across time. Secondly, reactivation of 'fear contagion' neurons did not evoke only one type of response - freezing - but different passive behaviors, depending on the testing context. Together, both observations suggest that contact with the fearful demonstrator does not lead to freezing automatically, but through some intermediate process. A potentially good candidate for such intermediate step is change of affective state in the observers. This kind of mechanism could lead to more flexible responses to threats than behavioral mimicry – it would increase vigilance in observers without narrowing down the behavioral outcome to only one type of defensive response. To confirm this hypothesis, it would be necessary to study in more details the targets of 'fear contagion' neurons and verify if they act mainly through stimulating neuromodulatory responses rather than triggering specific motor programs.

It should be stressed that all the experiments described in this thesis were focused on CeA, which undoubtedly controls only some aspects of the fear contagion. More specifically, based on literature it could be described as the 'output structure', which mediates selection of the appropriate defensive response and triggers its execution. It is less likely to be crucial for threat detection or processing social signals. Due to this properties, one could expect that similar CeA circuits would be activated in observers and demonstrators, as both groups of animals displayed similar defensive behaviors. That does not exclude the possibility that fear contagion activates in observers some unique brain circuitry, specialized in processing social signals about threats. However, such distinct circuits are probably more likely to be found upstream to CeA, for example in the medial prefrontal or olfactory cortex.

Finally, although the experiments described in this thesis allowed to partially characterize CeA circuits activated by fear contagion, an important future step would be comparing them directly to the circuits engaged in first-hand fear conditioning. An optimal way for that would involve recording activity of single neurons from the same animal, tested consecutively in the role of observer and demonstrator. Only this strategy would allow to definitely answer if first-hand and vicarious experience is supported by the same or just similar circuits. Although such experiments are extremely challenging to design, recent work indicates that they may be a promising line of future inquires (Carrillo et al., 2019).

References

- Adolphs, R. (2009). The Social Brain: Neural Basis of Social Knowledge. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 60(1). https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.60.110707.163514
- Alexander, G. M., Rogan, S. C., Abbas, A. I., Armbruster, B. N., Pei, Y., Allen, J. A., Nonneman, R. J., Hartmann, J., Moy, S. S., Nicolelis, M. A., McNamara, J. O., & Roth, B. L. (2009). Remote control of neuronal activity in transgenic mice expressing evolved G protein-coupled receptors. *Neuron*, 63(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2009.06.014
- Allen, B. D., Singer, A. C., & Boyden, E. S. (2015). Principles of designing interpretable optogenetic behavior experiments. *Learning and Memory*, 22(4). https://doi.org/10.1101/lm.038026.114
- Allsop, S. A., Wichmann, R., Mills, F., Burgos-Robles, A., Chang, C. J., Felix-Ortiz, A. C., Vienne, A., Beyeler, A., Izadmehr, E. M., Glober, G., Cum, M. I., Stergiadou, J., Anandalingam, K. K., Farris, K., Namburi, P., Leppla, C. A., Weddington, J. C., Nieh, E. H., Smith, A. C., ... Tye, K. M. (2018). Corticoamygdala Transfer of Socially Derived Information Gates Observational Learning. *Cell*, *173*(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.04.004
- Alon, T., Zhou, L., Pé Rez, C. A., Garfield, A. S., Friedman, J. M., & Heisler, L. K. (2009). Transgenic Mice Expressing Green Fluorescent Protein under the Control of the Corticotropin-Releasing Hormone Promoter. *Endocrinology*, 150(12). https://doi.org/10.1210/en.2009-0881
- Anderson, J. A., & Kinnally, E. L. (2020). Behavioral mimicry predicts social favor in adolescent rhesus macaques (Macaca mulatta). *Primates*, *1*(3). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10329-020-00861-y
- Andraka, K., Kondrakiewicz, K., Rojek-Sito, K., Ziegart-Sadowska, K., Meyza, K., Nikolaev, T., Hamed, A., Kursa, M., Wójcik, M., Danielewski, K., Wiatrowska, M., Kublik, E., Bekisz, M., Lebitko, T., Duque, D., Jaworski, T., Madej, H., Konopka, W., Boguszewski, P. M., & Knapska, E. (2020). More than a feeling: central amygdala mediates social transfer of information about proximity of danger. *BioRxiv*, 2020.02.28.969113. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.02.28.969113
- Anokhin, K. V., & Rose, S. P. R. (1991). Learning-induced Increase of Immediate Early Gene Messenger RNA in the Chick Forebrain. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 3(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-9568.1991.tb00076.x

- Arakawa, H., Cruz, S., & Deak, T. (2011). From models to mechanisms: Odorant communication as a key determinant of social behavior in rodents during illness-associated states. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 35(9). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2011.03.007
- Arenkiel, B. R., Peca, J., Davison, I. G., Feliciano, C., Deisseroth, K., Augustine, G. J. J., Ehlers, M. D., & Feng, G. (2007). In Vivo Light-Induced Activation of Neural Circuitry in Transgenic Mice Expressing Channelrhodopsin-2. *Neuron*, 54(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2007.03.005
- Armbruster, B. N., Li, X., Pausch, M. H., Herlitze, S., & Roth, B. L. (2007). Evolving the lock to fit the key to create a family of G protein-coupled receptors potently activated by an inert ligand. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 104(12). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0700293104
- Arrenberg, A. B., Del Bene, F., & Baier, H. (2009). Optical control of zebrafish behavior with halorhodopsin. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 106(42). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0906252106
- Atasoy, D., & Sternson, S. M. (2018). Chemogenetic tools for causal cellular and neuronal biology. *Physiological Reviews*, 98(1). https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00009.2017
- Atsak, P., Orre, M., Bakker, P., Cerliani, L., Roozendaal, B., Gazzola, V., Moita, M., & Keysers, C. (2011). Experience modulates vicarious freezing in rats: A model for empathy. *PLoS ONE*, 6(7). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0021855
- Balleine, B. W., & Killcross, S. (2006). Parallel incentive processing: an integrated view of amygdala function. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 29(5). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2006.03.002
- Barnett, L., & Seth, A. K. (2014). The MVGC multivariate Granger causality toolbox: A new approach to Granger-causal inference. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods*, 223(50). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneumeth.2013.10.018
- Bastiaansen, J. A. C. J., Thioux, M., & Keysers, C. (2009). Evidence for mirror systems in emotions. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 364(1528). https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2009.0058
- Blanchard, D. C., Griebel, G., Pobbe, R., & Blanchard, R. J. (2011). Risk assessment as an evolved threat detection and analysis process. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 35(4).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2010.10.016

- Blanchard, D. C., & Meyza, K. (2019). Risk assessment and serotonin: Animal models and human psychopathologies. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 357. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2017.07.008
- 20. Blanchard, R. J., & Blanchard, D. C. (1989). Antipredator defensive behaviors in a visible burrow system. *Journal of Comparative Psychology*, *103*(1). https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7036.103.1.70
- Blanchard, R. J., & Blanchard, D. C. (1971). Defensive reactions in the albino rat. *Learning and Motivation*, 2(4). https://doi.org/10.1016/0023-9690(71)90016-6
- Boesmans, W., Hao, M. M., & Berghe, P. Vanden. (2018). Optogenetic and chemogenetic techniques for neurogastroenterology. *Nature Reviews Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, 15(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/nrgastro.2017.151
- Botta, P., Demmou, L., Kasugai, Y., Markovic, M., Xu, C., Fadok, J. P., Lu, T., Poe, M. M., Xu, L., Cook, J. M., Rudolph, U., Sah, P., Ferraguti, F., & Lüthi, A. (2015). Regulating anxiety with extrasynaptic inhibition. *Nature Neuroscience*, *18*(10). https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4102
- Botta, P., Fushiki, A., Vicente, A. M., Hammond, L. A., Mosberger, A. C., Gerfen, C. R., Peterka, D., & Costa, R. M. (2019). An amygdala circuit mediates experience-dependent momentary exploratory arrests. *bioRxiv*, 797001. https://doi.org/10.1101/797001
- Boulton, A. A., Baker, G. B., Bateson, A. N., & Krukoff, T. L. (2003). c-fos Expression as a Marker of Functional Activity in the Brain: Immunohistochemistry. In *Cell Neurobiology Techniques*. Humana Press. https://doi.org/10.1385/0-89603-510-7:213
- Boyden, E. S., Zhang, F., Bamberg, E., Nagel, G., & Deisseroth, K. (2005). Millisecond-timescale, genetically targeted optical control of neural activity. *Nature Neuroscience*, 8(9). https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1525
- Branco, T., & Redgrave, P. (2020). The Neural Basis of Escape Behavior in Vertebrates. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 43. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-neuro-100219-122527
- 28. Bruchey, A. K., Jones, C. E., & Monfils, M. H. (2010). Fear conditioning by-proxy: Social transmission of fear during memory retrieval. *Behavioural Brain Research*, *214*(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2010.04.047

- Campbell, M. W., & de Waal, F. B. M. (2011). Ingroup-Outgroup Bias in Contagious Yawning by Chimpanzees Supports Link to Empathy. *PLoS ONE*, 6(4). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0018283
- Carnevali, L., Montano, N., Tobaldini, E., Thayer, J. F., & Sgoifo, A. (2020). The contagion of social defeat stress: Insights from rodent studies. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2020.01.011
- Carrillo, M., Han, Y., Migliorati, F., Liu, M., Gazzola, V., & Keysers, C. (2019). Emotional Mirror Neurons in the Rat's Anterior Cingulate Cortex. *Current Biology*, 29(8). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2019.03.024
- Catmur, C., Walsh, V., & Heyes, C. (2009). Associative sequence learning: The role of experience in the development of imitation and the mirror system. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 364(1528). https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2009.0048
- 33. Chartrand, T. L., & Bargh, J. A. (1999). The chameleon effect: The perception-behavior link and social interaction. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *76*(6). https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.76.6.893
- Chartrand, T. L., & Lakin, J. L. (2013). The antecedents and consequences of human behavioral mimicry. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 64. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143754
- Chen, Q., Panksepp, J. B., & Lahvis, G. P. (2009). Empathy Is Moderated by Genetic Background in Mice. *PLoS ONE*, 4(2). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0004387
- Ciocchi, S., Herry, C., Grenier, F., Wolff, S. B. E., Letzkus, J. J., Vlachos, I., Ehrlich, I., Sprengel, R., Deisseroth, K., Stadler, M. B., Müller, C., & Lüthi, A. (2010). Encoding of conditioned fear in central amygdala inhibitory circuits. *Nature*, 468(7321). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09559
- Coco, M. I., & Dale, R. (2014). Cross-recurrence quantification analysis of categorical and continuous time series: An R package. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00510
- 38. Coimbra, N. C., Paschoalin-Maurin, T., Bassi, G. S., Kanashiro, A., Biagioni, A. F., Felippotti, T. T., Elias-Filho, D. H., Mendes-Gomes, J., Cysne-Coimbra, J. P., Almada, R. C., & Lobão-Soares, B. (2017). Critical neuropsychobiological analysis of panic attack- and anticipatory anxietylike behaviors in rodents confronted with snakes in polygonal arenas and complex labyrinths: A comparison to the elevated plus- and T-maze behavioral tests. *Revista Brasileira de Psiquiatria*, 39(1). https://doi.org/10.1590/1516-4446-2015-1895

- Cruz, A., Heinemans, M., Márquez, C., & Moita, M. A. (2020). Freezing Displayed by Others Is a Learned Cue of Danger Resulting from Coexperiencing Own Freezing and Shock. *Current Biology*, 30(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2020.01.025
- 40. Curran, T., & Franza, B. R. (1988). Fos and jun: The AP-1 connection. *Cell*, *55*(3). https://doi.org/10.1016/0092-8674(88)90024-4
- Davila Ross, M., Menzler, S., & Zimmermann, E. (2008). Rapid facial mimicry in orangutan play. *Biology Letters*, 4(1). https://doi.org/10.1098/rsbl.2007.0535
- 42. de Hoz, L., Gierej, D., Lioudyno, V., Jaworski, J., Blazejczyk, M., Cruces-Solís, H., Beroun, A., Lebitko, T., Nikolaev, T., Knapska, E., Nelken, I., & Kaczmarek, L. (2018). Blocking c-Fos Expression Reveals the Role of Auditory Cortex Plasticity in Sound Frequency Discrimination Learning. *Cerebral Cortex*, 28(5). https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhx060
- De La Crompe, B., Coulon, P., & Diester, I. (2020). Functional interrogation of neural circuits with virally transmitted optogenetic tools. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods*, 345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneumeth.2020.108905
- 44. de Matos, L. L., Trufelli, D. C., de Matos, M. G. L., & Pinhal, M. A. da S. (2010). Immunohistochemistry as an important tool in biomarkers detection and clinical practice. *Biomarker Insights*, 2010(5). https://doi.org/10.4137/bmi.s2185
- De Waal, F. B. M., & Preston, S. D. (2017). Mammalian empathy: Behavioural manifestations and neural basis. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 18(8). https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn.2017.72
- Deng, H., Xiao, X., & Wang, Z. (2016). Periaqueductal gray neuronal activities underlie different aspects of defensive behaviors. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 36(29). https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4425-15.2016
- Dezecache, G., Jacob, P., & Grèzes, J. (2015). Emotional contagion: Its scope and limits. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 19(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2015.03.011
- di Pellegrino, G., Fadiga, L., Fogassi, L., Gallese, V., & Rizzolatti, G. (1992). Understanding motor events: a neurophysiological study. *Experimental Brain Research*, 91(1). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00230027
- 49. Diehl, M. M., Bravo-Rivera, C., & Quirk, G. J. (2019). The study of active avoidance: A platform for discussion. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral*

Reviews, 107. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2019.09.010

- Dielenberg, R. A., & McGregor, I. S. (2001). Defensive behavior in rats towards predatory odors: A review. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 25(7–8). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0149-7634(01)00044-6
- 51. Dimitroff, S. J., Kardan, O., Necka, E. A., Decety, J., Berman, M. G., & Norman, G. J. (2017). Physiological dynamics of stress contagion. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-05811-1
- Ehrlich, I., Humeau, Y., Grenier, F., Ciocchi, S., Herry, C., & Lüthi, A. (2009). Amygdala Inhibitory Circuits and the Control of Fear Memory. *Neuron*, 62(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2009.05.026
- 53. Ellenbroek, B., & Youn, J. (2016). Rodent models in neuroscience research: Is it a rat race? *DMM Disease Models and Mechanisms*, 9(10). https://doi.org/10.1242/dmm.026120
- Ellwardt, E., & Airan, R. D. (2018). Optogenetic control of intracellular signaling: Class II opsins. *Neuromethods*, 133. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-7417-7_4
- Evans, D. A., Stempel, A. V., Vale, R., Ruehle, S., Lefler, Y., & Branco, T. (2018). A synaptic threshold mechanism for computing escape decisions. *Nature*, 558(7711). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0244-6
- Fabbri-Destro, M., & Rizzolatti, G. (2008). Mirror neurons and mirror systems in monkeys and humans. *Physiology*, 23(3). https://doi.org/10.1152/physiol.00004.2008
- 57. Fadok, J. P., Krabbe, S., Markovic, M., Courtin, J., Xu, C., Massi, L., Botta, P., Bylund, K., Müller, C., Kovacevic, A., Tovote, P., & Lüthi, A. (2017). A competitive inhibitory circuit for selection of active and passive fear responses. *Nature*, 542(7639). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature21047
- Fadok, J. P., Markovic, M., Tovote, P., & Lüthi, A. (2018). New perspectives on central amygdala function. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2018.02.009
- 59. Fanselow, M. S., & Lester, L. S. (1988). A functional behavioristic approach to aversively motivated behavior: Predatory imminence as a determinant of the topography of defensive behavior. In *Evolution and learning*. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.
- 60. Fauth, M., & Tetzlaff, C. (2016). Opposing effects of neuronal activity on structural plasticity. *Frontiers in Neuroanatomy*, *10*(75).

https://doi.org/10.3389/fnana.2016.00075

- 61. File, S. E. (1985). Animal models for predicting clinical efficacy of anxiolytic drugs: Social behaviour. *Neuropsychobiology*, *13*(1–2). https://doi.org/10.1159/000118163
- Foster, K. W., Saranak, J., Patel, N., Zarilli, G., Okabe, M., Kline, T., & Nakanishi, K. (1984). A rhodopsin is the functional photoreceptor for phototaxis in the unicellular eukaryote Chlamydomonas. *Nature*, *311*(5988). https://doi.org/10.1038/311756a0
- Frankland, P. W., Bontempi, B., Talton, L. E., Kaczmarek, L., & Silva, A. J. (2004). The Involvement of the Anterior Cingulate Cortex in Remote Contextual Fear Memory. *Science*, 304(5672). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1094804
- 64. Gallese, V., & Goldman, A. (1998). Mirror neurons and the simulation theory of mind-reading. In *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, *2*(12). https://doi.org/10.1016/S1364-6613(98)01262-5
- 65. Gehrlach, D. A., Dolensek, N., Klein, A. S., Roy Chowdhury, R., Matthys, A., Junghänel, M., Gaitanos, T. N., Podgornik, A., Black, T. D., Reddy Vaka, N., Conzelmann, K. K., & Gogolla, N. (2019). Aversive state processing in the posterior insular cortex. *Nature Neuroscience*, 22(9). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-019-0469-1
- 66. Giustino, T. F., & Maren, S. (2015). The role of the medial prefrontal cortex in the conditioning and extinction of fear. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, *9*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2015.00298
- Gonzalez-Liencres, C., Juckel, G., Tas, C., Friebe, A., & Brüne, M. (2014). Emotional contagion in mice: The role of familiarity. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 263. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2014.01.020
- Govorunova, E. G., Sineshchekov, O. A., Li, H., & Spudich, J. L. (2017). Microbial Rhodopsins: Diversity, Mechanisms, and Optogenetic Applications. *Annual Review of Biochemistry*, 86(1). https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-biochem-101910-144233
- Gradinaru, V., Thompson, K. R., & Deisseroth, K. (2008). eNpHR: A Natronomonas halorhodopsin enhanced for optogenetic applications. *Brain Cell Biology*, 36(1). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11068-008-9027-6
- Griesser, M. (2009). Mobbing calls signal predator category in a kin groupliving bird species. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 276(1669). https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2009.0551

- Grosenick, L., Marshel, J. H., & Deisseroth, K. (2015). Closed-loop and activity-guided optogenetic control. *Neuron*, 86(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2015.03.034
- 72. Guimarães-Costa, R., Guimarães-Costa, M. B., Pippa-Gadioli, L., Weltson, A., Ubiali, W. A., Paschoalin-Maurin, T., Felippotti, T. T., Elias-Filho, D. H., Laure, C. J., & Coimbra, N. C. (2007). Innate defensive behaviour and panic-like reactions evoked by rodents during aggressive encounters with Brazilian constrictor snakes in a complex labyrinth: Behavioural validation of a new model to study affective and agonistic reactions in a prey versus predator paradigm. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods*, *165*(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneumeth.2007.05.023
- Guru, A., Post, R. J., Ho, Y.-Y., & Warden, M. R. (2015). Making Sense of Optogenetics. *International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology*, 18(11). https://doi.org/10.1093/ijnp/pyv079
- 74. Hagenaars, M. A., Oitzl, M., & Roelofs, K. (2014). Updating freeze: Aligning animal and human research. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2014.07.021
- 75. Han, W., Tellez, L. A., Rangel, M. J., Motta, S. C., Zhang, X., Perez, I. O., Canteras, N. S., Shammah-Lagnado, S. J., van den Pol, A. N., & de Araujo, I. E. (2017). Integrated Control of Predatory Hunting by the Central Nucleus of the Amygdala. *Cell*, 168(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2016.12.027
- 76. Han, Y., Bruls, R., Soyman, E., Thomas, R. M., Pentaraki, V., Jelinek, N., Heinemans, M., Bassez, I., Verschooren, S., Pruis, I., van Lierde, T., Carrillo, N., Gazzola, V., Carrillo, M., & Keysers, C. (2019). Bidirectional cingulate-dependent danger information transfer across rats. *PLoS Biology*, *17*(12). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.3000524
- 77. Hartley, N. D., Gaulden, A. D., Báldi, R., Winters, N. D., Salimando, G. J., Rosas-Vidal, L. E., Jameson, A., Winder, D. G., & Patel, S. (2019). Dynamic remodeling of a basolateral-to-central amygdala glutamatergic circuit across fear states. *Nature Neuroscience*, 22(12). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-019-0528-7
- 78. Haubensak, W., Kunwar, P. S., Cai, H., Ciocchi, S., Wall, N. R., Ponnusamy, R., Biag, J., Dong, H. W., Deisseroth, K., Callaway, E. M., Fanselow, M. S., Lüthi, A., & Anderson, D. J. (2010). Genetic dissection of an amygdala microcircuit that gates conditioned fear. *Nature*, 468(7321). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09553
- 79. Heiser, M., Iacoboni, M., Maeda, F., Marcus, J., & Mazziotta, J. C. (2003). The essential role of Broca's area in imitation. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 17(5). https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1460-9568.2003.02530.x

- Helt, M. S., Eigsti, I.-M., Snyder, P. J., & Fein, D. A. (2010). Contagious Yawning in Autistic and Typical Development. *Child Development*, 81(5). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01495.x
- Herry, C., & Johansen, J. P. (2014). Encoding of fear learning and memory in distributed neuronal circuits. *Nature Neuroscience*, *17*(12). https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3869
- Hess, U., & Blairy, S. (2001). Facial mimicry and emotional contagion to dynamic emotional facial expressions and their influence on decoding accuracy. *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, 40(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-8760(00)00161-6
- 83. Heyes, C., & Catmur, C. (2020). What happened to mirror neurons? *PsyArXiv*, 8. https://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/dtnqg
- 84. Heyes, C. (2010). Where do mirror neurons come from? *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 34(4). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2009.11.007
- 85. Hickok, G. (2009). Eight problems for the mirror neuron theory of action understanding in monkeys and humans. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 21(7). https://doi.org/10.1162/jocn.2009.21189
- Hogeveen, J., Obhi, S. S., Banissy, M. J., Santiesteban, I., Press, C., Catmur, C., & Bird, G. (2015). Task-dependent and distinct roles of the temporoparietal junction and inferior frontal cortex in the control of imitation. *Social Cognitive and Affective Neuroscience*, 10(7). https://doi.org/10.1093/scan/nsu148
- Hou, S. Y., Govorunova, E. G., Ntefidou, M., Lane, C. E., Spudich, E. N., Sineshchekov, O. A., & Spudich, J. L. (2012). Diversity of Chlamydomonas channelrhodopsins. *Photochemistry and Photobiology*, 88(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-1097.2011.01027.x
- Hunt, S., Sun, Y., Kucukdereli, H., Klein, R., & Sah, P. (2017). Intrinsic circuits in the lateral central amygdala. *ENeuro*, 4(1). https://doi.org/10.1523/ENEURO.0367-16.2017
- Hurley, S. (2008). The shared circuits model (SCM): How control, mirroring, and simulation can enable imitation, deliberation, and mindreading. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, *31*(1). https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X07003123
- 90. Iacoboni, M. (2009). Imitation, empathy, and mirror neurons. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 60.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.60.110707.163604

- 91. Inagaki, H., Kiyokawa, Y., Tamogami, S., Watanabe, H., Takeuchi, Y., & Mori, Y. (2014). Identification of a pheromone that increases anxiety in rats. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 111(52). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1414710112
- 92. Ito, W., Erisir, A., & Morozov, A. (2015). Observation of Distressed Conspecific as a Model of Emotional Trauma Generates Silent Synapses in the Prefrontal-Amygdala Pathway and Enhances Fear Learning, but Ketamine Abolishes those Effects. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 40(11). https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2015.100
- 93. Jabbi, M., Bastiaansen, J., & Keysers, C. (2008). A common anterior insula representation of disgust observation, experience and imagination shows divergent functional connectivity pathways. *PLoS ONE*, 3(8). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0002939
- Janak, P. H., & Tye, K. M. (2015). From circuits to behaviour in the amygdala. *Nature*, 517(7534). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14188
- 95. Jendryka, M., Palchaudhuri, M., Ursu, D., van der Veen, B., Liss, B., Kätzel, D., Nissen, W., & Pekcec, A. (2019). Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic actions of clozapine-N-oxide, clozapine, and compound 21 in DREADD-based chemogenetics in mice. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-41088-2
- 96. Jeon, D., Kim, S., Chetana, M., Jo, D., Ruley, H. E., Lin, S.-Y., Rabah, D., Kinet, J.-P., & Shin, H.-S. (2010). Observational fear learning involves affective pain system and Cav1.2 Ca2+ channels in ACC. *Nature Neuroscience*, 13(4). https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.2504
- 97. Jones, C. E., Agee, L., & Monfils, M.-H. (2018). Fear Conditioning by Proxy: Social Transmission of Fear Between Interacting Conspecifics. *Current Protocols in Neuroscience*, 83(1). https://doi.org/10.1002/cpns.43
- Jones, C. E., & Monfils, M. H. (2016). Dominance status predicts social fear transmission in laboratory rats. *Animal Cognition*, 19(6). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10071-016-1013-2
- Kaczmarek, L., Siedlecki, J. A., & Danysz, W. (1988). Proto-oncogene c-fos induction in rat hippocampus. *Molecular Brain Research*, 3(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/0169-328X(88)90064-2
- 100.Keum, S., Park, J., Kim, A., Park, J., Kim, K. K., Jeong, J., & Shin, H. S. (2016). Variability in empathic fear response among 11 inbred strains of

mice. Genes, Brain and Behavior, 15(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/gbb.12278

- 101.Keysers, C., & Gazzola, V. (2009). Expanding the mirror: vicarious activity for actions, emotions, and sensations. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 19(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2009.10.006
- 102.Keysers, C., Kaas, J. H., & Gazzola, V. (2010). Somatosensation in social perception. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 11(6). https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn2833
- 103.Keysers, C., & Perrett, D. I. (2004). Demystifying social cognition: A Hebbian perspective. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 8(11). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2004.09.005
- 104.Killcross, S., Robbins, T. W., & Everitt, B. J. (1997). Different types of fear-conditioned behaviour mediated by separate nuclei within amygdala. *Nature*, 388(6640). https://doi.org/10.1038/41097
- 105.Kim, B. S., Lee, J., Bang, M., Seo, B. A., Khalid, A., Jung, M. W., & Jeon, D. (2014). Differential regulation of observational fear and neural oscillations by serotonin and dopamine in the mouse anterior cingulate cortex. *Psychopharmacology*, 231(22). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-014-3581-7
- 106.Kim, C. K., Adhikari, A., & Deisseroth, K. (2017). Integration of optogenetics with complementary methodologies in systems neuroscience. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 18(4). https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn.2017.15
- 107.Kim, J., Zhang, X., Muralidhar, S., LeBlanc, S. A., & Tonegawa, S. (2017). Basolateral to Central Amygdala Neural Circuits for Appetitive Behaviors. *Neuron*, 93(6), 1464-1479.e5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2017.02.034
- 108.Kim, S., Mátyás, F., Lee, S., Acsády, L., & Shin, H. S. (2012). Lateralization of observational fear learning at the cortical but not thalamic level in mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 109(38). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1213903109
- 109. Knapska, E., Macias, M., Mikosz, M., Nowak, A., Owczarek, D., Wawrzyniak, M., Pieprzyk, M., Cymerman, I. A., Werka, T., Sheng, M., Maren, S., Jaworski, J., & Kaczmarek, L. (2012). Functional anatomy of neural circuits regulating fear and extinction. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 109(42). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1202087109

110.Knapska, E., & Maren, S. (2009). Reciprocal patterns of c-Fos expression in

the medial prefrontal cortex and amygdala after extinction and renewal of conditioned fear. *Learning and Memory*, *16*(8). https://doi.org/10.1101/lm.1463909

- 111.Knapska, E., Nikolaev, E., Boguszewski, P., Walasek, G., Blaszczyk, J., Kaczmarek, L., & Werka, T. (2006). Between-subject transfer of emotional information evokes specific pattern of amygdala activation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 103(10). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0511302103
- 112.Knapska, E., Radwanska, K., Werka, T., & Kaczmarek, L. (2007). Functional internal complexity of amygdala: Focus on gene activity mapping after behavioral training and drugs of abuse. *Physiological Reviews*, 87(4). https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00037.2006
- 113.Knutson, B., Burgdorf, J., & Panksepp, J. (2002). Ultrasonic vocalizations as indices of affective states in rats. *Psychological Bulletin*, *128*(6). https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.128.6.961
- 114.Kondrakiewicz, K., Rokosz-Andraka, K., Nikolaev, T., Górkiewicz, T., Danielewski, K., Gruszczyńska, A., Meyza, K., & Knapska, E. (2019). Social Transfer of Fear in Rodents. *Current Protocols in Neuroscience*, 90(1). https://doi.org/10.1002/cpns.85
- 115.Lakin, J. L., & Chartrand, T. L. (2003). Using nonconscious behavioral mimicry to create affiliation and rapport. *Psychological Science*, *14*(4). https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9280.14481
- 116.Lakin, J. L., Jefferis, V. E., Cheng, C. M., & Chartrand, T. L. (2003). The chameleon effect as social glue: Evidence for the evolutionary significance of nonconscious mimicry. *Journal of Nonverbal Behavior*, 27(3). https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1025389814290
- 117.Langford, D. J., Crager, S. E., Shehzad, Z., Smith, S. B., Sotocinal, S. G., Levenstadt, J. S., Chanda, M. L., Levitin, D. J., & Mogil, J. S. (2006). Social modulation of pain as evidence for empathy in mice. *Science*, *312*(5782). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1128322
- 118.Lavin, C., Melis, C., Mikulan, E., Gelormini, C., Huepe, D., & Ibañez, A. (2013). The anterior cingulate cortex: an integrative hub for human sociallydriven interactions. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2013.00064
- 119.LeDoux, J. E. (2000). Emotion circuits in the brain. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 23(1). https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.neuro.23.1.155

- 120.Lever, C., Burton, S., & O'Keefe, J. (2006). Rearing on hind legs, environmental novelty, and the hippocampal formation. *Reviews in the Neurosciences*, 17(1–2). https://doi.org/10.1515/REVNEURO.2006.17.1-2.111
- 121.Lewandoski, M. (2001). Conditional control of gene expression in the mouse. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 2(10). https://doi.org/10.1038/35093537
- 122.Lezak, K. R., Missig, G., & Carlezon, W. A. (2017). Behavioral methods to study anxiety in rodents. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience*, 19(2). https://doi.org/10.31887/dcns.2017.19.2/wcarlezon
- 123.Li, H., Penzo, M. A., Taniguchi, H., Kopec, C. D., Huang, Z. J., & Li, B. (2013). Experience-dependent modification of a central amygdala fear circuit. *Nature Neuroscience*, *16*(3). https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3322
- 124.Lin, J. Y. (2011). A user's guide to channelrhodopsin variants: Features, limitations and future developments. *Experimental Physiology*, 96(1). https://doi.org/10.1113/expphysiol.2009.051961
- 125.Ludnqvist, L.O. (1995). Facial EMG reactions to facial expressions: A case of facial emotional contagion? *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, *36*(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9450.1995.tb00974.x
- 126.MacLaren, D. A. A., Browne, R. W., Shaw, J. K., Radhakrishnan, S. K., Khare, P., España, R. A., & Clark, S. D. (2016). Clozapine N-oxide administration produces behavioral effects in long-evans rats: Implications for designing DREADD experiments. *ENeuro*, 3(5). https://doi.org/10.1523/ENEURO.0219-16.2016
- 127.Mahn, M., Prigge, M., Ron, S., Levy, R., & Yizhar, O. (2016). Biophysical constraints of optogenetic inhibition at presynaptic terminals. *Nature Neuroscience*, 19(4). https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4266
- 128.Mancini, G., Ferrari, P. F., & Palagi, E. (2013). Rapid facial mimicry in geladas. *Scientific Reports*, *3*. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep01527
- 129.Manvich, D. F., Webster, K. A., Foster, S. L., Farrell, M. S., Ritchie, J. C., Porter, J. H., & Weinshenker, D. (2018). The DREADD agonist clozapine N-oxide (CNO) is reverse-metabolized to clozapine and produces clozapinelike interoceptive stimulus effects in rats and mice. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-22116-z
- 130.Maren, S. (2001). Nuerobiology of Pavlovian fear conditioning. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 24. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.neuro.24.1.897

- 131.Maren, Stephen. (2005). Building and burying fear memories in the brain. *Neuroscientist*, *11*(1). https://doi.org/10.1177/1073858404269232
- 132.Martin, L. J., Hathaway, G., Isbester, K., Mirali, S., Acland, E. L., Niederstrasser, N., Slepian, P. M., Trost, Z., Bartz, J. A., Sapolsky, R. M., Sternberg, W. F., Levitin, D. J., & Mogil, J. S. (2015). Reducing social stress elicits emotional contagion of pain in mouse and human strangers. *Current Biology*, 25(3). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2014.11.028
- 133.Martinez, R. C. R., Gupta, N., Lazaro-Munoz, G., Sears, R. M., Kim, S., Moscarello, J. M., LeDoux, J. E., & Cain, C. K. (2013). Active vs. reactive threat responding is associated with differential c-Fos expression in specific regions of amygdala and prefrontal cortex. *Learning and Memory*, 20(8). https://doi.org/10.1101/lm.031047.113
- 134.Massen, J. J. M., & Gallup, A. C. (2017). Why contagious yawning does not (yet) equate to empathy. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.07.006
- 135.Mathuru, A. S., Kibat, C., Cheong, W. F., Shui, G., Wenk, M. R., Friedrich, R. W., & Jesuthasan, S. (2012). Chondroitin fragments are odorants that trigger fear behavior in fish. *Current Biology*, 22(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2012.01.061
- 136.Meltzoff, A. N., & Moore, M. K. (1994). Imitation, Memory, and the Representation of Persons. *Infant Behavior and Development*, 17(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/0163-6383(94)90024-8
- 137.Meyza, K., Nikolaev, T., Kondrakiewicz, K., Blanchard, D. C., Blanchard, R. J., & Knapska, E. (2015). Neuronal correlates of asocial behavior in a BTBR T+Itpr3tf/J mouse model of autism. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2015.00199
- 138.Meyza, K. Z., Bartal, I. B. A., Monfils, M. H., Panksepp, J. B., & Knapska, E. (2017). The roots of empathy: Through the lens of rodent models. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.10.028
- 139.Mikosz, M., Nowak, A., Werka, T., & Knapska, E. (2015). Sex differences in social modulation of learning in rats. *Scientific Reports*, 5. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep18114
- 140.Minatohara, K., Akiyoshi, M., & Okuno, H. (2016). Role of immediateearly genes in synaptic plasticity and neuronal ensembles underlying the memory trace. *Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience*, 8(78). https://doi.org/10.3389/fnmol.2015.00078

- 141.Mineka, S., Davidson, M., Cook, M., & Keir, R. (1984). Observational conditioning of snake fear in rhesus monkeys. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 93(4). https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-843X.93.4.355
- 142.Morgan, J. I., & Curran, T. (1991). Stimulus-transcription coupling in the nervous system: Involvement of the inducible proto-oncogenes fos and jun. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 14. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ne.14.030191.002225
- 143.Mui, P. H. C., Goudbeek, M. B., Roex, C., Spierts, W., & Swerts, M. G. J. (2018). Smile mimicry and emotional contagion in audio-visual computermediated communication. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.02077
- 144.Mukamel, R., Ekstrom, A. D., Kaplan, J., Iacoboni, M., & Fried, I. (2010). Single-Neuron Responses in Humans during Execution and Observation of Actions. *Current Biology*, 20(8). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2010.02.045
- 145.Nagy, M., Horicsányi, A., Kubinyi, E., Couzin, I. D., Vásárhelyi, G., Flack, A., & Vicsek, T. (2020). Synergistic Benefits of Group Search in Rats. *Current Biology*, 30(23). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2020.08.079
- 146.Nectow, A. R., & Nestler, E. J. (2020). Viral tools for neuroscience. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 21. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41583-020-00382-z
- 147.Nikolaev, E., Tischmeyer, W., Krug, M., Matthies, H., & Kaczmarek, L. (1991). c-fos Protooncogene expression in rat hippocampus and entorhinal cortex following tetanic stimulation of the perforant path. *Brain Research*, 560(1–2). https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(91)91257-2
- 148.Nikolaev, E., Werka, T., & Kaczmarek, L. (1992). C-fos protooncogene expression in rat brain after long-term training of two-way active avoidance reaction. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 48(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-4328(05)80143-3
- 149.Olsson, A., Knapska, E., & Lindström, B. (2020). The neural and computational systems of social learning. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 21(4). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41583-020-0276-4
- 150.Owen, S. F., Liu, M. H., & Kreitzer, A. C. (2019). Thermal constraints on in vivo optogenetic manipulations. *Nature Neuroscience*, 22(7). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-019-0422-3
- 151.Paxinos, G., & Watson, C. (2007). The Rat Brain in Stereotactic Coordinates (6th ed.). Elsevier. http://library1.nida.ac.th/termpaper6/sd/2554/19755.pdf

- 152.Penzo, M. A., Robert, V., & Li, B. (2014). Fear conditioning potentiates synaptic transmission onto long-range projection neurons in the lateral subdivision of central amygdala. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 34(7). https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4166-13.2014
- 153.Pereira, A. G., Cruz, A., Lima, S. Q., & Moita, M. A. (2012). Silence resulting from the cessation of movement signals danger. In *Current Biology*, 22(16). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2012.06.015
- 154.Pereira, A. G., & Moita, M. A. (2016). Is there anybody out there? Neural circuits of threat detection in vertebrates. In *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, *41*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2016.09.011
- 155.Peter, M., Bathellier, B., Fontinha, B., Pliota, P., Haubensak, W., & Rumpel, S. (2013). Transgenic Mouse Models Enabling Photolabeling of Individual Neurons In Vivo. *PLoS ONE*, 8(4). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0062132
- 156.Pomrenze, M. B., Millan, E. Z., Hopf, F. W., Keiflin, R., Maiya, R., Blasio, A., Dadgar, J., Kharazia, V., De Guglielmo, G., Crawford, E., Janak, P. H., George, O., Rice, K. C., & Messing, R. O. (2015). A transgenic rat for investigating the anatomy and function of corticotrophin releasing factor circuits. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, *9*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2015.00487
- 157.Ponserre, M., Fermani, F., & Klein, R. (2020). Encoding of environmental cues in central amygdala neurons during foraging. *BioRxiv*, 2020.09.28.313056. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.09.28.313056
- 158.Preston, S. D., & de Waal, F. B. M. (2002). Empathy: Its ultimate and proximate bases. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, 25(1). https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X02000018
- 159.Prochazkova, E., & Kret, M. E. (2017). Connecting minds and sharing emotions through mimicry: A neurocognitive model of emotional contagion. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.05.013
- 160.Provine, R. R. (1992). Contagious laughter: Laughter is a sufficient stimulus for laughs and smiles. *Bulletin of the Psychonomic Society*, 30(1). https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03330380
- 161.Raimondo, J. V., Kay, L., Ellender, T. J., & Akerman, C. J. (2012). Optogenetic silencing strategies differ in their effects on inhibitory synaptic transmission. *Nature Neuroscience*, 15(8). https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3143

- 162.Reiss, D., & McCowan, B. (1993). Spontaneous vocal mimicry and production by bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops truncatus): evidence for vocal learning. *Journal of Comparative Psychology*, 107(3). https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7036.107.3.301
- 163.Repina, N. A., Rosenbloom, A., Mukherjee, A., Schaffer, D. V., & Kane, R. S. (2017). At Light Speed: Advances in Optogenetic Systems for Regulating Cell Signaling and Behavior. *Annual Review of Chemical and Biomolecular Engineering*, 8(1). https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-chembioeng-060816-101254
- 164.Restle, J., Murakami, T., & Ziemann, U. (2012). Facilitation of speech repetition accuracy by theta burst stimulation of the left posterior inferior frontal gyrus. *Neuropsychologia*, 50(8). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2012.05.001
- 165.Richardson, D. C., & Dale, R. (2005). Looking to understand: The coupling between speakers' and listeners' eye movements and its relationship to discourse comprehension. *Cognitive Science*, 29(6). https://doi.org/10.1207/s15516709cog0000_29
- 166.Rizzolatti, G., & Craighero, L. (2004). The mirror-neuron system. Annual Review of Neuroscience, 27. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144230
- 167.Rizzolatti, G., Fabbri-Destro, M., & Cattaneo, L. (2009). Mirror neurons and their clinical relevance. *Nature Clinical Practice Neurology*, 5(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/ncpneuro0990
- 168.Robinson, M. J. F., Warlow, S. M., & Berridge, K. C. (2014). Optogenetic excitation of central amygdala amplifies and narrows incentive motivation to pursue one reward above another. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 34(50). https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2013-14.2014
- 169.Roelofs, K. (2017). Freeze for action: Neurobiological mechanisms in animal and human freezing. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 372(1718). https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2016.0206
- 170.Rogers-Carter, M. M., Varela, J. A., Gribbons, K. B., Pierce, A. F., McGoey, M. T., Ritchey, M., & Christianson, J. P. (2018). Insular cortex mediates approach and avoidance responses to social affective stimuli. *Nature Neuroscience*, 21(3). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-018-0071-y
- 171.Romero, T., Konno, A., & Hasegawa, T. (2013). Familiarity Bias and Physiological Responses in Contagious Yawning by Dogs Support Link to Empathy. *PLoS ONE*, 8(8). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0071365

- 172.Roth, B. L. (2016). DREADDs for Neuroscientists. *Neuron*, 89(4) https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2016.01.040
- 173.Sah, P., Sun, Y., & Gooch, H. (2020). Fear conditioning and the basolateral amygdala. *F1000Research*, 9. https://doi.org/10.12688/f1000research.21201.1
- 174.Sakmar, T. P., Menon, S. T., Marin, E. P., & Awad, E. S. (2002). Rhodopsin: Insights from Recent Structural Studies. *Annual Review of Biophysics and Biomolecular Structure*, 31(1). https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.biophys.31.082901.134348
- 175.Sanders, J., Mayford, M., & Jeste, D. (2013). Empathic Fear Responses in Mice Are Triggered by Recognition of a Shared Experience. *PLoS ONE*, 8(9). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0074609
- 176.Sanyal, S., Sandstrom, D. J., Hoeffer, C. A., & Ramaswami, M. (2002). Ap-1 functions upstream of creb to control synaptic plasticity in drosophila. *Nature*, 416(6883). https://doi.org/10.1038/416870a
- 177.Schiff, H. C., Bouhuis, A. L., Yu, K., Penzo, M. A., Li, H., He, M., & Li, B. (2018). An insula-central amygdala circuit for guiding tastant-reinforced choice behavior. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *38*(6). https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1773-17.2017
- 178.Schneider, F., Grimm, C., & Hegemann, P. (2015). Biophysics of Channelrhodopsin. *Annual Reviews in Biophysics*, 44. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-biophys-060414-034014
- 179.Schönig, K., Weber, T., Frömmig, A., Wendler, L., Pesold, B., Djandji, D., Bujard, H., & Bartsch, D. (2012). Conditional gene expression systems in the transgenic rat brain. *BMC Biology*, 10(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/1741-7007-10-77
- 180.Sfanos, K. S., Yegnasubramanian, S., Nelson, W. G., Lotan, T. L., Kulac, I., Hicks, J. L., Zheng, Q., Bieberich, C. J., Haffner, M. C., & De Marzo, A. M. (2019). If this is true, what does it imply? How end-user antibody validation facilitates insights into biology and disease. *Asian Journal of Urology*, 6(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajur.2018.11.006
- 181.Sheng, M., & Greenberg, M. E. (1990). The regulation and function of c-fos and other immediate early genes in the nervous system. *Neuron*, 4(4). https://doi.org/10.1016/0896-6273(90)90106-P
- 182.Simner, M. L. (1971). Newborn's response to the cry of another infant. *Developmental Psychology*, 5(1). https://doi.org/10.1037/h0031066

- 183.Smith, M. L., Asada, N., & Malenka, R. C. (2021). Anterior cingulate inputs to nucleus accumbens control the social transfer of pain and analgesia. *Science*, 371(6525). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abe3040
- 184.Sørensen, A. T., Cooper, Y. A., Baratta, M. V., Weng, F. J., Zhang, Y., Ramamoorthi, K., Fropf, R., Laverriere, E., Xue, J., Young, A., Schneider, C., Gøtzsche, C. R., Hemberg, M., Yin, J. C. P., Maier, S. F., & Lin, Y. (2016). A robust activity marking system for exploring active neuronal ensembles. *ELife*, 5. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.13918
- 185.Stachniak, T. J., Ghosh, A., & Sternson, S. M. (2014). Chemogenetic Synaptic Silencing of Neural Circuits Localizes a Hypothalamus→Midbrain Pathway for Feeding Behavior. *Neuron*, 82(4). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014.04.008
- 186.Takahashi, L. K. (2014). Olfactory systems and neural circuits that modulate predator odor fear. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00072
- 187.Terburg, D., Scheggia, D., Triana del Rio, R., Klumpers, F., Ciobanu, A. C., Morgan, B., Montoya, E. R., Bos, P. A., Giobellina, G., van den Burg, E. H., de Gelder, B., Stein, D. J., Stoop, R., & van Honk, J. (2018). The Basolateral Amygdala Is Essential for Rapid Escape: A Human and Rodent Study. *Cell*, 175(3). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2018.09.028
- 188. Thompson, E. L., Bird, G., & Catmur, C. (2019). Conceptualizing and testing action understanding. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2019.08.002
- 189.Thompson, S. M., Berkowitz, L. E., & Clark, B. J. (2018). Behavioral and neural subsystems of rodent exploration. *Learning and Motivation*, 61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lmot.2017.03.009
- 190.Tia, B., Saimpont, A., Paizis, C., Mourey, F., Fadiga, L., & Pozzo, T. (2011). Does Observation of Postural Imbalance Induce a Postural Reaction? *PLoS ONE*, 6(3). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0017799
- 191.Tovote, P., Esposito, M. S., Botta, P., Chaudun, F., Fadok, J. P., Markovic, M., Wolff, S. B. E., Ramakrishnan, C., Fenno, L., Deisseroth, K., Herry, C., Arber, S., & Lüthi, A. (2016). Midbrain circuits for defensive behaviour. *Nature*, 534(7606). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature17996
- 192.Twining, R. C., Vantrease, J. E., Love, S., Padival, M., & Rosenkranz, J. A. (2017). An intra-amygdala circuit specifically regulates social fear learning. *Nature Neuroscience*, 20(3). https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4481

- 193.Tye, K. M., & Deisseroth, K. (2012). Optogenetic investigation of neural circuits underlying brain disease in animal models. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 13(4). https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn3171
- 194.Tye, K. M., Prakash, R., Kim, S. Y., Fenno, L. E., Grosenick, L., Zarabi, H., Thompson, K. R., Gradinaru, V., Ramakrishnan, C., & Deisseroth, K. (2011). Amygdala circuitry mediating reversible and bidirectional control of anxiety. *Nature*, 471(7338). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09820
- 195.Vale, R., Campagner, D., Iordanidou, P., Arocas, O. P., Tan, Y. L., Stempel, A. V., Keshavarzi, S., Petersen, R., Margrie, T., & Branco, T. (2020). A cortico-collicular circuit for accurate orientation to shelter during escape. *BioRxiv*, 2020.05.26.117598. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.05.26.117598
- 196. Valentinuzzi, V. S., Kolker, D. E., Vitaterna, M. H., Shimomura, K., Whiteley, A., Low-Zeddies, S., Turek, F. W., Ferrari, E. A. M., Paylor, R., & Takahashi, J. S. (1998). Automated measurement of mouse freezing behavior and its use for quantitative trait locus analysis of contextual fear conditioning in (BALB/cJ x C57BL/6J)F2 mice. *Learning and Memory*, 5(4–5). https://doi.org/10.1101/lm.5.4.391
- 197.Vetere, G., Kenney, J. W., Tran, L. M., Xia, F., Steadman, P. E., Parkinson, J., Josselyn, S. A., & Frankland, P. W. (2017). Chemogenetic Interrogation of a Brain-wide Fear Memory Network in Mice. *Neuron*, 94(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2017.03.037
- 198.Walsh, V., & Cowey, A. (2000). Transcranial magnetic stimulation and cognitive neuroscience. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 1(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/35036239
- 199.Wicker, B., Keysers, C., Plailly, J., Royet, J. P., Gallese, V., & Rizzolatti, G. (2003). Both of us disgusted in My insula: The common neural basis of seeing and feeling disgust. *Neuron*, 40(3). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00679-2
- 200.Wiegert, J. S., Mahn, M., Prigge, M., Printz, Y., & Yizhar, O. (2017). Silencing Neurons: Tools, Applications, and Experimental Constraints. *Neuron*, 95(3) https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2017.06.050
- 201.Wyatt, T. D. (2003). Animals in a chemical world. In *Pheromones and Animal Behaviour*. Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511615061.002
- 202.Xiong, X. R., Liang, F., Zingg, B., Ji, X. Y., Ibrahim, L. A., Tao, H. W., & Zhang, L. I. (2015). Auditory cortex controls sound-driven innate defense behaviour through corticofugal projections to inferior colliculus. *Nature Communications*, 6. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms8224

- 203. Yap, E.-L., Pettit, N. L., Davis, C. P., Nagy, M. A., Harmin, D. A., Golden, E., Dagliyan, O., Lin, C., Rudolph, S., Sharma, N., Griffith, E. C., Harvey, C. D., & Greenberg, M. E. (2020). Bidirectional perisomatic inhibitory plasticity of a Fos neuronal network. *Nature*, 590. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-3031-0
- 204. Yassin, L., Benedetti, B. L., Jouhanneau, J. S., Wen, J. A., Poulet, J. F. A., & Barth, A. L. (2010). An Embedded Subnetwork of Highly Active Neurons in the Neocortex. *Neuron*, 68(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2010.11.029
- 205.Yilmaz, M., & Meister, M. (2013). Rapid innate defensive responses of mice to looming visual stimuli. *Current Biology*, 23(20). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2013.08.015
- 206.Yu, K., da Silva, P. G., Albeanu, D. F., & Li, B. (2016). Central amygdala somatostatin neurons gate passive and active defensive behaviors. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *36*(24). https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4419-15.2016
- 207.Yusufishaq, S., & Rosenkranz, J. A. (2013). Post-weaning social isolation impairs observational fear conditioning. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 242(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2012.12.050
- 208.Zacarias, R., Namiki, S., Card, G. M., Vasconcelos, M. L., & Moita, M. A. (2018). Speed dependent descending control of freezing behavior in Drosophila melanogaster. *Nature Communications*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-05875-1
- 209.Zemla, R., & Basu, J. (2017). Hippocampal function in rodents. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2017.04.005
- 210.Zhang-Molina, C., Schmit, M. B., & Cai, H. (2020). Neural Circuit Mechanism Underlying the Feeding Controlled by Insula-Central Amygdala Pathway. *IScience*, 23(4), 101033. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.isci.2020.101033